Registration no.

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 9, 2001 _____

> SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

> > FORM S-8

REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

ACTUANT CORPORATION (Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

WISCONSIN (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

39-168610 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

6100 North Baker Road Milwaukee, Wisconsin (Address of Principal Executive Offices)

53209 (Zip Code)

ACTUANT CORPORATION 401(k) PLAN (f/k/a APW 401(k) PLAN) (Full title of the plan)

ANDREW G. LAMPEREUR Vice President and Chief Financial Officer ANTHONY W. ASMUTH III, ESQ. Actuant Corporation 6100 North Baker Road Milwaukee, Wisconsin 53209

Copy to: Quarles & Brady LLP 411 East Wisconsin Avenue Milwaukee, Wisconsin 53202

(Name and address of agent for service)

(414) 352-4160 (Telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of Securities to be registered	Amount to be registered (1)	Proposed maximum offering price per share	Proposed maximum aggregate offering price (2)	Amount of registration fee
<s> Class A Common Stock, par value \$.20 per share</s>	<c> 500,000</c>	<c> (2)</c>	<c> 7,640,000.00</c>	<c> 1910.00</c>

</TABLE>

(1) Pursuant to Rule 416(c) under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities Act"), this Registration Statement also relates to such indeterminate amount of interests to be offered or sold pursuant to the Plan.

(2) Pursuant to Rule 457(h), estimated solely for the purpose of computing the registration fee, based upon \$15.28 per share, which is the average of the high and low sales prices of the Class A Common Stock reported on the New York Stock Exchange Composite Tape on May 4, 2001. _____

PART I

INFORMATION REQUIRED IN THE SECTION 10(a) PROSPECTUS

Information specified in Part I of Form S-8 (Items 1 and 2) will be sent or given to Plan participants as specified by Rule 428(b)(1) under the Securities Act of 1933.

PART II

Item 3. Incorporation of Documents by Reference.

In accordance with General Instruction to Form S-8 and because this Registration Statement only registers additional securities of the same class as other securities for which a Registration Statement filed on Form S-8 relating to the same employee benefit plan is effective, the contents of the following document filed by Actuant Corporation with the Securities and Exchange Commission (Commission File No. 1-11288) is incorporated herein by reference:

- . The Registrant's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended November 30, 2000 and February 28, 2001.
- . The Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended August 31, 2000.
- . The Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K dated August 12, 1998, including specifically the description of the Common Stock in Item 5 thereof, which updates and supersedes the description of the Common Stock contained in the Registrant's Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed on August 11, 1987, as previously updated by the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K dated January 28, 1991; and any amendment or report filed for the purpose of updating such description.

Item 5. Interest of Named Experts and Counsel.

The legality of the securities registered hereunder will be passed upon for the Registrant by Quarles & Brady LLP, the Registrant's legal counsel. The Registrant's Secretary, Anthony W. Asmuth III, is a partner of Quarles & Brady LLP and owns shares in the Registrant.

Item 6. Indemnification.

The Registrant is incorporated under the Wisconsin Business Corporation Law ("WBCL"). Under Section 180.0851(1) of the WBCL, the Registrant is required to indemnify a director or officer, to the extent such person is successful on the merits or otherwise in the defense of a proceeding, for all reasonable expenses incurred in the proceeding if such person was a party because he or she was a director or officer of the Registrant. In all other cases, the Registrant is required by Section 180.0851(2) of the WBCL to indemnify a director or officer against liability incurred in a proceeding to which such person was a party because he or she was an officer or director of the Registrant, unless it is determined that he or she breached or failed to perform a duty owed to the Registrant and the breach or failure to perform constitutes: (i) a willful failure to deal fairly with the Registrant or its shareholders in connection with a matter in which the director or officer has a material conflict of interest; (ii) a violation of criminal law, unless the director or officer had reasonable cause to believe that his or her conduct was lawful or no reasonable cause to believe that his or her conduct was unlawful; (iii) a transaction from which the director or officer derived an improper personal profit; or (iv) willful misconduct. Section 180.0851(1) of the WBCL provides that, subject to certain limitations, the mandatory indemnification provisions do not preclude any additional right to indemnification or allowance of expenses that a director or officer may have under the Registrant's articles of incorporation, bylaws, a written agreement or a resolution of the Board of Directors or shareholders.

Section 180.0859 of the WBCL provides that it is the public policy of the State of Wisconsin to require or permit indemnification, allowance of expenses and insurance to the extent required or permitted under Sections 180.0850 to 180.0858

1

of the WBCL for any liability incurred in connection with a proceeding involving a federal or state statute, rule or regulation regulating the offer, sale or purchase of securities.

Section 180.0828 of the WBCL provides that, with certain exceptions, a director is not liable to a corporation, its shareholders, or any person asserting rights on behalf of the corporation or its shareholders, for damages, settlements, fees, fines, penalties or other monetary liabilities arising from a breach of, or failure to perform, any duty resulting solely from his or her status as a director, unless the person asserting liability proves that the breach or failure to perform constitutes any of the four exceptions to mandatory indemification under Section 180.0851(2) referred to above.

Under Section 180.0833 of the WBCL, directors of the Registrant against whom claims are asserted with respect to the declaration of an improper dividend or other distribution to shareholders to which they assented are entitled to contribution from other directors who assented to such distribution and from shareholders who knowingly accepted the improper distribution, as provided therein. Article VII of the Registrant's Bylaws contains provisions that generally parallel the indemnification provisions of the WBCL and cover certain procedural matters not dealt with in the WBCL. Directors and officers of the Registrant are also covered by directors' and officers' liability insurance under which they are insured (subject to certain exceptions and limitations specified in the policy) against expenses and liabilities arising out of the proceedings to which they are parties by reason of being or having been directors or officers.

Item 8. Exhibits.

See Exhibit Index following Signatures page in this Registration Statement, which Exhibit Index is incorporated herein by reference.

The Registrant hereby undertakes that it will submit or has submitted the Plan and any amendment thereto to the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") in a timely manner, and has made or will make all changes required by the IRS in order to qualify the Plan under Section 401 of the Internal Revenue Code.

Item 9. Undertakings.

- (a) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes:
 - To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this Registration Statement:
 - To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
 - (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the Registration Statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which. individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the Registration Statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective Registration Statement;
 - (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the Registration Statement or any material change to such information in the Registration Statement;

provided, however, that paragraphs (a) (1) (i) and (a) (1) (ii) of this section do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in periodic reports filed with the Commission by

2

the Registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement.

(2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

(3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

(b) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the Registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

(h) Reference is made to the indemnification provisions described in Item 6 of this Registration Statement.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the

Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the Registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the Registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

3

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the Registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all the requirements for filing on Form S-8 and has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Milwaukee, State of Wisconsin, on May 9, 2001.

ACTUANT CORPORATION

By:/s/ Andrew G. Lampereur

Andrew G. Lampereur Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Financial Officer of the Registrant)

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints, Robert C. Arzbaecher, Andrew G. Lampereur and Anthony W. Asmuth III, and each of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, for him and in his name, place and stead in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) to this Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission and any other regulatory authority, granting unto said attorneys-infact and agents full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue thereof.

m 4 ± 1 =

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the date indicated.*

Signature	Title
/s/ Richard G. Sim	Chairman of the Board, Director
Richard G. Sim	
/s/ Robert C. Arzbaecher	President and Chief Executive
	(Principal Executive Officer of the Registrant)
/s/ Gustav H.P. Boel	Director
Gustav H.P. Boel	
/s/ Bruce S. Chelberg	Director
Bruce S. Chelberg	
/s/ H. Richard Crowther	Director
H. Richard Crowther	
/s/ Kathleen J. Hempel	Director
/s/ William P. Sovey	Director
William P. Sovey	
/s/ Andrew G. Lampereur	Vice President and Chief Financial

Andrew G. Lampereur	Officer (Principal Financial Officer of the Registrant)
/s/ Timothy J. Teske Timothy J. Teske	Corporate Controller (Principal Accounting Officer)
*Each of these signatures is affixed as	s of May 9, 2001.
2	5-1
(the "Rec	CORPORATION gistrant") ile No. 1-11288)
	IT INDEX FO FRATION STATEMENT
<table> <caption></caption></table>	

Exhibit Number	Description	Incorporated Herein By Reference To	Filed Herewith
<s> 4.1</s>	<pre><</pre>	<c> Exhibit 4.9 to the Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended February 28, 2001</c>	<c></c>
4.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Registrant (effective as of January 8, 1997)	Exhibit 3.2 to the Registrant's Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended August 31, 1997	
4.3	Amendment of Bylaws	Exhibit 3.3 to the Registrant's Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended August 31, 2000	
5.1	Opinion of Quarles & Brady LLP as to the legality of the securities to be issued		Х
23.1	Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP		Х
23.2	Consent of Quarles & Brady LLP		Contained in opinion filed as Exhibit 5.1
24.1	Powers of Attorney		Signatures page to this Registration Statement
99.1 <td>Actuant Corporation 401(k) Plan, as amend ></td> <td>ded</td> <td>Х</td>	Actuant Corporation 401(k) Plan, as amend >	ded	Х

E-1

EXHIBIT 5.1 (Form S-8)

May 8, 2001

Actuant Corporation 6100 North Baker Road Milwaukee, Wisconsin 53209

Re: Actuant Corporation 401(k) Stock Plan

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We are providing this opinion in connection with the Registration Statement of Actuant Corporation (the "Company") on Form S-8 (the "Registration Statement") to be filed under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Act"), with respect to the proposed sale of up to an additional 500,000 shares of Class A Common Stock, par value \$.20 per share, of the Company (the "Shares") pursuant to the Company's 401(k) Plan (the "Plan").

We have examined: (i) the Registration Statement; (ii) the Company's Restated Articles of Incorporation and Amended and Restated Bylaws, each as amended to date; (iii) the Plan; (iv) the corporate proceedings relating to the authorization for the sale of Shares pursuant to the Plan; and (v) such other documents and records and such matters of law as we have deemed necessary in order to render this opinion.

On the basis of the foregoing, we advise you that, in our opinion:

- 1. The Company is a corporation duly incorporated and validly existing under the laws of the State of Wisconsin.
- 2. The Shares to be sold from time to time pursuant to the Plan which are original issuance shares, when issued and paid for as contemplated by the Registration Statement and Plan, will be validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable by the Company, subject to the personal liability which may be imposed on shareholders by Section 180.0622(2)(b) of the Wisconsin Business Corporation Law, as judicially interpreted, for debts owing to employees for services performed, but not exceeding six months service in any one case. Although Section 180.0622(2)(b) provides that such personal liability of shareholders shall be "to an amount equal to the par value of the shares owned by them respectively, and to the consideration for which their shares without par value was issued," the Wisconsin Supreme Court, by a split decision without a written opinion, has affirmed a judgment holding shareholders of a corporation liable under the substantially identical predecessor statute in effect prior to January 1, 1991 (Section 180.40(6)) for unpaid employee wages to an amount equal to the consideration for which their par value shares were issued rather than the shares' lower stated par value. Local 257 of Hotel and Restaurant Employees and Bartenders International Union v. Wilson Street East Dinner Playhouse, Inc., 126 Wis. 2d 284, 375 N.W.2d 664 (1985) (affirming the 1983 decision of the Circuit Court for Dane County, Wisconsin, in Case No. 82-CV-0023) (subsequently overturned for other reasons).

The Company's Secretary, Anthony W. Asmuth III, is a partner of Quarles & Brady LLP, which serves as counsel to the Company and owns certain shares of the Company.

This opinion is furnished by us, as counsel to the Company, and is solely for your benefit and is not to be relied upon by any other person, firm or entity or in respect of any other matter.

We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. In giving this consent, we do not admit that we are "experts" within the meaning of Section 11 of the Act, or that we come within the category of persons whose consent is required by Section 7 of the Act.

> Very truly yours, QUARLES & BRADY LLP /s/ QUARLES & BRADY LLP

EXHIBIT 23.1 (Form S-8)

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS

We hereby consent to incorporation by reference in this Registration Statement on Form S-8 of our report dated September 27, 2000 relating to the financial statements and financial statement schedule of Applied Power Inc. (d/b/a Actuant Corporation), which appears in Applied Power Inc.'s (d/b/a Actuant Corporation) Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended August 31, 2000.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP Milwaukee, Wisconsin May 8, 2001

Amended and Restated Effective January 1, 1998

APW 401(K) PLAN

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

<s> <c> PREAMBLE P-1 ARTICLE I DEFINITION OF TERMS 1-1 1.01 "Account" 1-1 1.02 "Affiliated Company" 1-1 1.03 "Anniversary Date" 1-1 1.04 "Annual Addition" 1-1 1.05 "Beneficiary" 1-2</c></s>
PREAMBLEP-1ARTICLE I1-1DEFINITION OF TERMS1-11.01 "Account"1-11.02 "Affiliated Company"1-11.03 "Anniversary Date"1-11.04 "Annual Addition"1-1
DEFINITION OF TERMS 1-1 1.01 "Account" 1-1 1.02 "Affiliated Company" 1-1 1.03 "Anniversary Date" 1-1 1.04 "Annual Addition" 1-1
DEFINITION OF TERMS 1-1 1.01 "Account" 1-1 1.02 "Affiliated Company" 1-1 1.03 "Anniversary Date" 1-1 1.04 "Annual Addition" 1-1
1.01 "Account" 1-1 1.02 "Affiliated Company" 1-1 1.03 "Anniversary Date" 1-1 1.04 "Annual Addition" 1-1
1.02 "Affiliated Company" 1-1 1.03 "Anniversary Date" 1-1 1.04 "Annual Addition" 1-1
1.03 "Anniversary Date" 1-1 1.04 "Annual Addition" 1-1
1.04 "Annual Addition" 1-1
1 05 "Bonoficiary"
1
1.06 "Break in Service" 1-3
1.07 "Code" 1-4
1.08 "Committee" 1-4
1.09 "Company" 1-4
1.10 "Company Stock Fund" 1-4
1.11 "Disability" 1-4
1.12 "Eligible Compensation" 1-4 1.12 "Eligible Fundament" 1-5
1.13 "Eligible Employee" 1-5 1.14 "ERISA" 1-5
1.14 "ERISA" 1-5 1.15 "Fund" 1-5
1.15 Fund 1-5 1.16 "Hours of Service" 1-5
1.17 "Participant" 1-6
1.18 "Plan" 1-6
1.19 "Plan Administrator" 1-7
1.20 "Plan Year"
1.21 "Retirement Date"
1.22 "Trust" 1-7
1.23 "Trustee" 1-7
1.24 "Valuation Date"
1.25 "Vesting Service" 1-7
ARTICLE II PLAN PARTICIPATION 2-1
2.01 Commencement of Participation 2-1
2.02 Transfers to/from Eligible Employee Status 2-1
2.02 Hansleis to/Hom Eligible Employee Status 2-1 2.03 Rehire After Termination of Employment 2-1
2.04 No Guaranty of Employment 2-1
ARTICLE III
CONTRIBUTIONS AND ALLOCATIONS
TO PARTICIPANTS' ACCOUNTS 3-1
3.01 Company Core Contributions 3-1
3.02 Employee 401(k) Contributions 3-2
3.03 Company Matching Contributions 3-2
3.04 Savings Plan Company Contributions 3-3
3.05 Employee After Tax Contributions 3-3
3.06 Rollover Amounts 3-4
3.07 Limitations on Annual Additions 3-5

i

5-1

5-1

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

<cap1< th=""><th>TION></th><th></th></cap1<>	TION>	
		Page
<s></s>		<c></c>
ARTIC	CLE IV	
VESTI	ING	4-1
4.01	Full Vesting Dates	4-1
4.02	2 Vesting Schedule	4-1
4.03	B Election of Former Vesting Schedule	4-2
4.04	l Forfeitures	4-2
4.05	5 Vesting Credit Following Termination	4-3

ARTICLE V INVESTMENT ELECTIONS AND VALUATION OF ACCOUNTS 5.01 Investment Elections

5.02		F 1
F 0.2	of Core and Matching Contributions	5-1
5.03	Account Adjustments to Reflect Net Worth of the Trust Fund	5-2
F 04	Net Worth	5-2
		5-2
	Certain Segregated Accounts	5-2
	Responsibility to Maintain Account Balances	5-2
5.07	Participant Loans	5-2
ARTICL	E VI	
DISTRI	BUTIONS	6-1
6.01	Time of Distribution	6-1
6.02	When Distribution of Accounts Shall Commence	6-1
6.03	How Accounts Are To Be Distributed	6-2
6.04	Required Distribution Rules	6-3
6.05	Nonalienation of Benefits	6-3
6.06	Procedures on Receipt of a Domestic Relations Order	6-3
6.07	Payment of Taxes	6-4
6.08	Incompetent Payee	6-5
6.09	Effect of Rehire on Distribution of Benefits	6-5
6.10	Notice, Place and Manner of Payment	6-5
6.11	Source of Benefits	6-5
6.12	Hardship Withdrawals	6-5
ARTICL	F VII	
	DMINISTRATION	7-1
	The Administrative Committee	7-1
	Agent For Legal Process	7-3
	Claims Procedures	7-3
	Records	7-4
7.05	Correction of Errors	7-4
7.06	Evidence	7-5
7.07	Bonding	7-5
	Waiver of Notice	7-5
7.09	Unclaimed Accounts	7-5
<td>E></td> <td></td>	E>	

</TABLE>

ii

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

		Page
<s></s>		 <c></c>
ARTICL	E VIII	
TRUST	FUND	8-1
8.01	Composition	8-1
	Compensation, Reimbursement	8-1
8.03	No Diversion	8-1
8.04	Funding Policy and Method	8-2
ARTICL	E IX	
SPECIA	L RULES FOR TOP-HEAVY PLANS	9-1
	Definitions of Key Employee	9-1
	Aggregation of Plans	9-1
	Determination Date	9-2
9.04	Present Value of Accrued Benefits In A Defined	
	Contribution Plan	9-2
	Adjustments to Present Value of Accrued Benefits Top-Heavy Plan and Super Top-Heavy Plan	9-3
	Definitions and Ratios	9-4
9.07	Adjustments to Plan Provisions If Plan Is Top-Heavy	9-4
ARTICL	ΕX	
NONDIS	CRIMINATION REQUIREMENTS	
	Special Definitions	10-1
	Limitations on Elective Deferrals	10-2
	Distribution of Excess Contributions	10-3
10.04		
	Employee After Tax Contributions	10-5
	Distribution of Excess Aggregate Contributions	10-6
10.06	Required Reductions for Multiple Use of	
	Alternative Limitation	10-8
ARTICL		
	ON, AMENDMENT, TERMINATION AND MERGER	11-1
	Adoption of Plan by Additional Company	11-1
	Amendment	11-1
	Termination	11-2
	Discontinuance of Contributions	11-2
11.05	Rights Upon Termination, Partial Termination	11 0
11 00	and Discontinuance of Contributions Deferral of Distributions	11-2
TT.00	Deteriar of Distributions	11-2

11.07 1	Merger, Consolidation or Transfer of Plan Assets	11-3
ARTICLE X	XII	
MISCELLAN	NEOUS	12-1
12.01 H	Responsibility of Insurance Companies	12-1
12.02 1	Limitation of Fiduciary Responsibility	
	and Liability	12-1
12.03 N	Numbers and Genders	12-1
12.04 H	Headings	12-1
12.05 \$	Severability	12-1

 | |iii

APW 401(K) PLAN

PREAMBLE

WHEREAS, Applied Power Inc., a Wisconsin corporation (the "Company"), has previously established the Applied Power Inc. Employee Stock Ownership Plan (the "ESOP") to provide retirement benefits for its employees; and

WHEREAS, the Company sponsors the Applied Power Inc. Employee Savings Plan (the "Savings Plan") for certain employees; and

WHEREAS, the Company desires to merge the Savings Plan into the ESOP as of December 31, 1997, to restate the plan effective as of January 1, 1998 and designate the merged plan as the APW 401(k) Plan.

NOW, THEREFORE, the plan is hereby amended and restated effective as of January 1, 1998 (except as otherwise provided herein) as follows:

P-1

ARTICLE I

DEFINITION OF TERMS

1.01 "Account" shall mean the records of a Participant's interest in

the Plan, which records shall be created and maintained for each Participant. Separate Accounts will be maintained for each Participant for each of the following types of contributions, and the income, expenses, gains and losses attributable thereto:

- (a) Company Core Contributions pursuant to Section 3.01.
- (b) Employee 401(k) Contributions pursuant to Section 3.02.
- (c) Company Matching Contributions pursuant to Section 3.03.
- (d) Savings Plan Company Contributions pursuant to Section 3.04.
- (e) Employee After Tax Contributions pursuant to Section 3.05.
- (f) Rollover Contributions pursuant to Section 3.06.
- 1.02 "Affiliated Company" means each corporation which is included as

a member of a controlled group with the Company, and trades or businesses, whether or not incorporated, which are under common control by or with the Company within the meanings of Sections 414(b) and (c) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, or any amendments thereof, except that for purposes of the limitation or Annual Additions, the term shall also include trades or businesses on the basis of a more than 50% test rather than an 80% test. Further, the term shall include any members of the same "affiliated service group" within the meaning of Code Section 414(m) or deemed as such pursuant to Code Section 414(o).

- 1.03 "Anniversary Date" means the last day of each Plan Year.
- 1.04 "Annual Addition" means with regard to any Participant the sum

(a) Company contributions to the Plan for the Plan Year; and

- (b) forfeitures credited to such Participant's Account for the Plan Year; and
- (c) Participant contributions to the Plan for the Plan Year.

1-1

For purposes of this definition only, "compensation" shall mean the Participant's Eligible Compensation and, unless otherwise required by regulation, includes bonuses, and other taxable payments, and all other amounts specified in IRS Regulations Section 1.415-2 (d) (1) but excludes deferred compensation, stock options and other distributions which receive special tax benefits. In computing an "Annual Addition", all of the Company's defined contribution plans (as defined in Section 414(i) of the Code) shall be aggregated.

1.05 "Beneficiary" means any one or more primary or contingent

beneficiaries designated by the Participant to receive any benefits payable under this Plan on or after the Participant's death. Each Participant having an entitlement to benefits under the Plan shall have the right to designate one or more Beneficiaries or contingent Beneficiaries to whom payment of any account balances described in this Plan to which such Participant was entitled shall be paid in the event of the Participant's death, subject to the rights, described below, of the Participant's spouse. Each such designation shall be evidenced by a written instrument in a form acceptable to the Committee, signed by the Participant and filed with the Committee. A Participant may designate different Beneficiaries at any time by filing a new beneficiary designation with the Committee. The last effective designation filed with the Committee shall supersede all prior designations. No beneficiary designation filed after the death of a Participant shall be valid. The following paragraphs shall also be applicable:

- (a) If a Participant fails to designate a Beneficiary, or if no designated Beneficiary survives a Participant, or if a beneficiary designation is invalid, the following persons in the order named shall be deemed to be such Beneficiary:
 - (1) Surviving spouse of the Participant, if any.
 - (2) If there is no surviving spouse, then the children surviving the Participant (in equal shares) and the descendants then living of any deceased children, by right of representation.
 - (3) If the Participant shall leave neither spouse nor descendants surviving, then the executors or administrators of the Participant's estate.
- (b) A Participant may designate both primary and contingent Beneficiaries, as well as to whom benefits shall be distributed in the event of the death of a Beneficiary.

1-2

- (c) Any designation of a Beneficiary by a Participant other than the Participant's spouse, if any, shall not be effective unless the Participant's spouse consents in writing to such election, such election designates a Beneficiary which may not be changed without spousal consent (or the consent of the spouse expressly permits designation by the Participant without any requirement of further consent by spouse), and the spouse's consent acknowledges the effect of such election and is witnessed by a Plan representative or a notary public. Spousal consent is not required if it is established that there is no spouse, that the spouse cannot be located, that the prior consent of the spouse expressly permits the Participant to change a beneficiary designation without any requirement of further consent by the spouse, or that consent is not required under such other circumstances as may be prescribed by applicable regulations. Any consent by a spouse, or establishment that such consent is not required, shall be effective only with respect to such spouse. Spousal consent may be revoked any time prior to the Participant's death, shall be in the same form as is required for spousal consent, and shall be effective for all purposes of the Plan.
- (d) Whenever rights of a Participant are stated or limited by the Plan, his Beneficiaries shall be limited thereby.
 - 1.06 "Break in Service" shall mean a Plan Year in which the Employee

does not complete an aggregate of more than 500 Hours of Service with any of the Company and any Affiliated Companies. No termination of employment shall be

deemed to occur, and hence no Break in Service shall be deemed commenced, by reason of the commencement of any maternity or paternity absence, as such absences are defined in paragraph 202(b)(5) of ERISA, i.e., any period of absence due to pregnancy, birth or placement of a child with an individual, or any absence immediately following such birth or placement. Solely for the purpose of determining whether or not a Break in Service subsequently occurs under this Plan, up to 501 nonperformance Hours of Service shall be credited during the continuation of such absence, either in the Plan Year of its commencement if a One Year Break in Service otherwise would occur in that year, or, if not, then in the following Plan Year. Such Hours of Service shall be credited at the same rate as normally would occur but for such absence, or, in the case of uncertainty, at the rate of eight hours of service per day of absence. If the Participant does not return to the performance of duties for the Company or for an Affiliated Company by the first business day of the first Plan Year after such nonperformance hours are credited, then a termination of employment may be deemed to have occurred either on that date or on such later date as any authorized leave of absence given in connection with or during the maternity or paternity absence shall have ended without

1-3

return of the Participant to such active duties. Nothing in this Section shall be understood to establish or alter any Company policy with respect to maternity or paternity leaves for any purpose other than the determination of Breaks in Service under this Plan.

1.07 "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from _____

time to time.

1.08 "Committee" means the Administrative Committee described in

Section 7.01.

1.09 "Company" means Applied Power Inc. and any successor which shall

continue the Plan. The term "Company" shall also include any other Affiliated Company authorized by Applied Power Inc. to participate in this Plan; provided, however, that for purposes of the power to amend the Plan or to terminate the Plan in whole or in part or to make decisions with respect to the selection or direction of the Trustee or to appoint the Plan Administrator, the term Company shall refer only to Applied Power Inc. Any participating Company shall have the right to terminate participation in the Plan with respect to its Employees only.

1.10 "Company Stock Fund" means the investment fund established under

the Plan that is invested primarily in Company stock.

1.11 "Disability" means any mental or physical incapacity of a

Participant which entitles, and for which the Participant is receiving benefits under the Social Security Act.

1.12 "Eligible Compensation" means the total of all amounts paid to

an Eligible Employee while a Participant by the Company in a Plan Year which is reportable currently for federal income tax purposes on Form W-2 subject to the following paragraphs:

- (a) Eligible Compensation shall include amounts which are not includable in gross income under Section 125 (cafeteria plan contributions), Code Section 402(e)(3) (salary deferrals), Code Section 402(h) (SEP contributions), and Code Section 403(b) (tax sheltered annuities).
- (b) Eligible Compensation shall not include the following items (even if includable in gross income): reimbursements or other expense allowances, fringe benefits (cash and noncash), moving expenses, deferred compensation, and welfare benefits.
- (c) Eligible Compensation shall not exceed \$160,000 (subject to cost-ofliving adjustments as provided in Code Section 401(a) (17) and regulations thereunder). If required by applicable regulations, the Eligible

1-4

Compensation of a spouse and descendants (under age 19) of a Participant who is Five Percent Owner or who is among the ten most highly compensated Highly Compensated Employees shall be aggregated with the Eligible Compensation of such Participant for purposes of determining the Eligible Compensation dollar limit described in this paragraph. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, the dollar limit set forth in this paragraph shall apply for purposes of determining whether the Plan complies with applicable nondiscrimination rules, including the determination of the Actual 1.13 "Eligible Employee" is an employee of the Company, but not

including temporary employees, employees included in a unit of employees covered by an agreement which the Secretary of Labor finds to be a collective bargaining agreement between employee representatives and one or more employers, if there is evidence that retirement benefits were the subject of good faith collective bargaining, and employees who are nonresident aliens and who receive no earned income from the Company constituting United States source income. The term Eligible Employee does not include "leased employees" as that term is defined in Section 414(n) of the Code, even though it is recognized that such leased employees, if any, must be treated as employees of the Company for purposes of certain non-discrimination, coverage and other rules under the Code. Further, any employee of the Everest Electronics division of Wright Line, Inc. ("Everest") shall not be an Eligible Employee for purposes of the ability to make 401(k) Contributions under Section 3.02, After Tax Contributions under Section 3.05 or to receive Matching Contributions under Section 3.03.

1.14 "ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of

1974, as amended.

1.15 "Fund" shall mean all assets and their earnings which are held ----

in the trust which constitutes the funding vehicle hereunder.

1.16 "Hours of Service" means hours credited to an Employee under the

Plan. An Employee shall receive credit for one Hour of Service for each hour:

- (a) for which he is directly or indirectly compensated by, or entitled to compensation from, the Company or an Affiliated Company, for the performance of duties;
- (b) for which back pay, irrespective of mitigation of damages, has been awarded or agreed to by the Company or an Affiliated Company; and

1-5

(c) for which he is paid or entitled to payment by the Company or an Affiliated Company, but during which no duties are performed due to vacation, holiday, illness, incapacity (including disability), layoff, jury duty, military duty, or leave of absence; provided, however, that no credit shall be given for periods for which payment is made solely to comply with workmen's compensation or unemployment compensation or disa bility insurance laws, or for payments which solely reimburse an Employee for medical or medically-related expenses incurred by the Employee.

The number of hours for which an Employee is paid or entitled to payment for reasons described in subparagraph (c) (or the number of hours to which an award or agreement to pay back pay for a period described under such subparagraph applies) shall be determined in accordance with Department of Labor Regulation (S)2530.200b-2; provided, however, that in no event shall more than 501 Hours of Service be credited for any single continuous period during which the Employee performs no duties but for which he is entitled to credit under subparagraph (c). Hours of Service described in subparagraph (a) shall be credited to the computation period in which the duties are performed. The computation period to which Hours of Service described in subparagraph (b) or (c) are credited shall be determined in accordance with Department of Labor Regulations (S)2530.200b-2.

In addition to, but not in duplication of the fore going provisions, the term "Hour of Service" shall include any period of time during which the Employee is on a leave of absence authorized by the Company or an Affiliated Company in accordance with uniform rules applied on a non-discriminatory basis as required under the state or federal Family and Medical Leave Act or any period of military service in the armed forces of the United States required to be credited by law, provided that the Employee returns to employment upon the expiration of any such leave or within the period during which his reemployment rights are protected by law. Such periods of time shall be credited at a rate equal to the annual number of Hours of Service that such individual was accruing during the calendar year immediately prior to such absence, annualized if the Employee was employed for less than the whole of such year (but not less than at an annual rate of 1,000 Hours of Service in any event), without regard to the 501 hour limitation specified above.

1.17 "Participant" means each Eligible Employee who qualifies to ______participate in the Plan.

1.18 "Plan" means the APW 401(k) Plan. The Plan is a profit sharing

plan, but the Company need not have profits to make any contribution under the Plan.

1-6

1.19 "Plan Administrator" means the Committee or other person,

persons, or entity as may be designated by the Company.

1.20 "Plan Year" means the twelve-month period on which the records

of the Plan are maintained, which is currently the period beginning September 1 and ending August 31.

1.21 "Retirement Date" means the date when a Participant attains age

65. The term "Normal Retirement" shall refer to a termination of employment following a Participant's Retirement Date.

1.22 "Trust" means the trust created by the agreement between the -----Company and the Trustee.

1.23 "Trustee" means the person, persons or entity from time to time

acting as Trustee or Trustees under the Trust.

1.24 "Valuation Date" means the Anniversary Date and such other date

or dates as the Plan Administrator may deem necessary or desirable.

1.25 "Vesting Service" means an employee's "Vesting Service" which

shall be determined in accordance with the following paragraphs:

- (a) Vesting Service shall accrue at the rate of one (1) year of Vesting Service for each Plan Year in which an employee completes 1000 or more Hours of Service. Partial years of Vesting Service shall not be recognized. Plan Years ending prior to the effective date of the Plan are included in determining years of Vesting Service.
- (b) The Vesting Service of an employee who has incurred a Break in Service shall not be recognized if such service is to be disregarded in accordance with Section 4.5.
- (c) As provided in Section 10.01, the Board of Directors of the Company may, in its discretion, determine that service with a predecessor employer shall be counted as Vesting Service.

1-7

ARTICLE II

PLAN PARTICIPATION

2.01 Commencement of Participation. An employee of the Company shall

become a Participant on the first date on which (1) the employee is an Eligible Employee, and (2) the employee completes one (1) Hour of Service, if such employee's customary employment is at the rate of at least 1000 Hours of Service in the following 1-year period. In the event an employee's schedule changes so the employee is then scheduled to complete at least 1000 Hours of Service in the following 1-year period, the employee shall become eligible to participate in the Plan as of the date of such change. Pursuant to Section 1.13, employees of Everest Electronics division of Wright Line, Inc. shall not be eligible to make 401(k) contributions.

2.02 Transfers to/from Eligible Employee Status. If an employee is

transferred to a position in which the employee becomes an Eligible Employee, the employee shall become a Participant on the date upon which the employee satisfies the conditions of Section 2.01.

2.03 Rehire After Termination of Employment. If a terminated

employee is rehired by the Company after becoming a Participant, or had met the requirements of Section 2.01 but terminated before commencement of participation in this Plan, the employee's prior service shall not be disregarded, and the employee shall commence participation immediately upon rehire. If a terminated employee is rehired who had not previously satisfied the requirements of Section 2.01 all prior service shall be disregarded and the employee must meet the

requirements of Section 2.01 in order to participate in the Plan.

2.04 No Guaranty of Employment. Participation in the Plan does not

constitute a guaranty or contract of employment with the Company. Such participation shall in no way interfere with any rights the Company would have in the absence of such participation to determine the duration of the employee's employment with the Company.

2-1

ARTICLE III

CONTRIBUTIONS AND ALLOCATIONS TO PARTICIPANTS' ACCOUNTS

3.01 Company Core Contributions.

(a) For each Plan Year, the Company shall make a Core Contribution such that each Participant entitled to share under Section 3.01(b) shall receive an allocation equal to at least three percent (3%) of such Participant's Eligible Compensation for the Plan Year. For purposes of satisfying the minimum allocation requirement, the following special valuation rules shall apply:

- (i) If a cash contribution during a Plan Year is invested in the Company Stock Fund prior to the last day of the Plan Year, the contribution shall be valued for allocation purposes as of the last day of the Plan Year.
- (ii) If amounts are allocated as forfeitures, the forfeiture shall be valued for allocation purposes as of the last day of the Plan Year.
- (iii) If employer securities are contributed for a Plan Year, the securities shall be valued for allocation purposes as of the last day of the Plan Year.

(b) An Eligible Employee who was a Participant at any time during the Plan Year shall be entitled to an allocation from the Core Contributions made to the Trust Fund during the Plan Year by the Company if the employee meets the requirements of either of the following paragraphs:

- The Eligible Employee completed 1000 Hours of Service during the Plan Year and was employed by the Company on the last day of the Plan Year; or
- (ii) The Eligible Employee completed a pro rata portion of 1000 Hours of Service during the Plan Year in which the employee had a termination of employment prior to the last day of such Plan Year by reason of Normal Retirement or death.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, any Eligible Employee whose employment is terminated by reason of the sale of Barry Wright Corporation or the Air Cargo Equipment business and who completes a pro rata portion of 1000 Hours of Service during the Plan Year shall be entitled to the allocation of a Core Contribution. The Plan Administrator shall, in its sole discretion, determine whether any Participant's termination of employment is the result of such sale.

(c) All Core Contributions shall automatically be invested in the Company Stock Fund, subject to the limited right of diversification described under Section 5.02.

3-1

3.02 Employee 401(k) Contributions.

Each Participant (other than Everest employees) may elect to execute a deferral agreement agreeing to defer a specified percentage of his Eligible Compensation, as designated on his deferral election form. Deferral elections may be as to any whole percentage of Eligible Compensation from two percent (2%) to fifteen percent (15%) for non-highly compensated employees and from two percent (2%) to ten percent (10%) for highly compensated employees. Notwithstanding the upper limits on such elections, all elective deferrals made by the Company shall be required to be tax deductible by the Company in the year in which made. Accordingly, the Committee shall take into account any contributions made to all profit sharing plans (and other qualified plans) sponsored by the Company for the same group of employees and periodically advise Participants as to the effective upper limits on contribution elections. Such upper limits may be adjusted by the Committee, so long as all similarly situated employees are provided with a nondiscriminatory opportunity to make proportionately the same elective deferrals. Deferral elections shall be on such forms and according to such procedures as the Committee may from time to time determine. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, a Participant's elective deferrals for any calendar year, when combined with amounts deferred under other plans of arrangements described in Section 401(k), 408(k) or 403(b) of the Internal Revenue Code shall not exceed the \$9,500 limit (subject to annual adjustment as provided in the Code and regulations thereunder). The Company may modify any deferral agreement without consent of the Participant, if the Committee determines such modification is necessary to comply with anti-discrimination requirements.

3.03 Company Matching Contributions.

(a) The Company intends to make a contribution for each Plan Year equal to a certain percentage of Eligible Compensation contributed as elective deferrals by each Participant who is entitled to matching contributions pursuant to Section 3.03(b) below. Such contributions are called matching contributions for purposes of this Section. The Board of Directors shall determine in advance whether to make such matching contributed as elective deferrals, that is to be matched. The Company matching contributions shall be 100% of the first \$300 of elective deferrals for each Participant, plus 25% of the elective deferrals for each Participant between \$300 and 6% of the Participant's Eligible Compensation. Additional matching contributions may be made as Company contributions as the Board of Directors shall determine, the following special valuation rules shall apply:

3-2

- (i) If a cash contribution during a Plan Year is invested in the Company Stock Fund prior to the last day of the Plan Year, the contribution shall be valued for allocation purposes as of the last day of the Plan Year.
- (ii) If amounts are allocated as forfeitures, the forfeiture shall be valued for allocation purposes as of the last day of the Plan Year.
- (iii) If employer securities are contributed for a Plan Year, the securities shall be valued for allocation purposes as of the last day of the Plan Year.

(b) Matching contributions to the Trust Fund shall be allocated on the basis of employee 401(k) contributions to Participants who are actively employed on the last day of the Plan Year or who terminated employment prior to the last day of the Plan Year by reason of Normal Retirement, Disability or death. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any Eligible Employee whose employment is terminated by reason of the sale of Barry Wright Corporation or the Air Cargo Equipment business shall be entitled to the allocation of a 401(k) Matching Contribution. The Plan Administrator shall, in its sole discretion, determine whether any Participant's termination of employment is the result of such sale.

(c) In the event the amount of Company Matching Contributions and forfeitures exceeds the amount to be allocated to Participants, such excess will be allocated in the following Plan Year.

(d) All matching contributions shall automatically be invested in the Company Stock Fund, subject to the limited right of diversification under Section 5.02.

3.04 Savings Plan Company Contributions.

A Participant's Savings Plan Company Contributions Account shall consist of a Participant's matching contributions account from the Savings Plan.

3.05 Employee After Tax Contributions.

A Participant may, from time to time, voluntarily elect to make contributions to the Trust Fund. Voluntary employee contributions are subject to the following paragraphs:

(a) Unless otherwise determined by the Committee, such election may be as to any whole percentage of Eligible Compensation from one percent (1%) to five percent (5%).

(b) An election to make contributions or to revoke such election shall be in writing, signed by the employee, and on such form as the Committee may prescribe. The Company may establish a payroll deduction system or other procedures to assist employees in making voluntary contributions, and the Committee may, from time to time, adopt policies or rules governing the manner in which such contributions may be made so that the Plan may be conveniently administered. An election to make contributions under a payroll deduction system shall be effective until revoked. Promptly after their receipt, the Company shall transfer employee contributions made by its employees to the Trustee.

(c) Voluntary employee contributions shall be credited to an "Employee After Tax Contribution Account" in the name of the employee making such contributions as of the date of their receipt by the Trustee. The amount thereof and the net earnings attributable thereto shall be separately reflected in such account.

(d) At any time, but not more frequently than twice annually, an employee may request a withdrawal from his Employee After Tax Contribution Account of an amount equal to all or any specified portion of such account. A withdrawal shall be charged against the Employee After Tax Contribution Account of the employee making the same on the date of such withdrawal. A request to withdraw must be made in accordance with procedures established by the Committee.

(e) The balance of an employee's Employee After Tax Contribution Account shall be nonforfeitable for all purposes of the Plan. Upon termination of employment, the balance of an employee's Employee After Tax Contribution Account which is not then withdrawn pursuant to the preceding paragraph shall be distributed pursuant to the provisions of the Plan.

(f) Notwithstanding the foregoing paragraphs, if the Plan, on May 5, 1986, permitted withdrawals of employee contributions prior to a Termination of Employment, the general requirement that withdrawals include proportionate amounts of employee contributions and income attributable thereto, as provided in Section 72(e) (2) (8) of the Internal Revenue Code, shall not apply to amounts distributed before termination of employment that do not exceed the total amount of employee contributions held by the Plan for the employee on December 31, 1986.

3.06 Rollover Amounts.

Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary herein, the Plan may accept any amounts by any Participant which are intended to be rollover contributions by the Participant under the Code. Such rollover contribution shall be held in a segregated rollover account for such Participant and shall not be subject to forfeiture. Such rollover account may be invested by the Trustee as part of the general assets of the Trust, and shall share proportionately in Trust earnings, gains or losses, as otherwise provided herein. At retirement or other termination of the contributing Participant, the rollover account shall be distributed in addition to any amount otherwise payable based upon such Participant's vested Account balance. On death of such Participant his entire rollover account shall

3-4

be payable to his beneficiary in the same manner as any other benefits payable on his death.

3.07 Limitations on Annual Additions.

(a) The Annual Addition to a Participant's Account under this Plan shall not exceed the lesser of \$30,000 (or, if greater, one-fourth of the defined benefit dollar limitations set forth in Code Section 415(b)(1) as in effect for the applicable Plan Year) or 25% of the Participant's "Compensation" (as defined in Section 1.04 hereof) for the applicable Plan Year.

(b) The dollar amount under the foregoing limits shall automatically adjust when permissible in accordance with regulations promulgated by the Secretary of the Treasury.

(c) If any Participant hereunder is also a participant under any defined benefit plan maintained by the Company or an Affiliated Company for any year, then the sum of the defined benefit plan fraction and the defined contribution plan fraction for any such year shall not exceed 1.0. As used in the preceding sentence, "defined benefit plan fraction" shall mean a fraction (i) the numerator of which is the projected annual benefit of the participant (the annual benefit to which such participant would be entitled under the terms of the defined benefit plan on the assumptions that he continues employment until his normal retirement age as determined under the terms of such defined benefit plan, that his compensation continues at the same rate as in effect in the Plan Year under consideration until the date of his normal retirement age and that all other relevant factors used to determine benefits under such defined benefit plan remain constant as of the current Plan Year for all future Plan Years) under all defined benefit plans maintained by the Company, determined as of the close of the Plan Year, and (ii) the denominator of which is the lesser of (I) the product of 1.0, multiplied by the dollar limitation in effect under Internal Revenue Code subsection 415(b)(1)(A) for the calendar year in which the Plan Year ends, or (II) the product of 1.4, multiplied by 100 percent of the Participant's average compensation for his high three years; "defined contribution plan fraction" for any Plan Year, shall mean a fraction (i) the numerator of which is the sum of the Annual Additions to the Participant's account under all defined contribution plans maintained by the Company in such Plan Year, and (ii) the denominator of which is the sum of the lesser of the following amounts determined for the Plan Year and for each prior year of service with the employer: (I) the product of 1.0, multiplied by the dollar limitation in effect under Internal Revenue Code subsection 415(c)(1)(A), or (II) the product of 1.4, multiplied by 25 percent of the Participant's compensation for such year.

(d) Should any allocation under the Plan result in an amount in excess of the Annual Addition limitations set forth herein, the Plan Administrator shall correct such excess in this

3-5

Plan and to the extent necessary to eliminate such excess, refund or refuse to accept all or part of any salary deferral contributions (and earnings) made to the Plan by a Participant who would otherwise exceed the limitations, and/or reallocate any excess Company contributions made pursuant to Sections 3.01, 3.02, 3.04 or 3.05 excluding any Participant whose allocation would otherwise exceed the limitations set forth herein. Any excess Company contribution which cannot be allocated to Participant Accounts as provided above, shall be held in a suspense account and allocated in accordance with Section 3.01, before any additional Company contributions, in the next succeeding Plan Year and each succeeding Plan Year until fully allocated.

3-6

ARTICLE IV

VESTING

4.01 Full Vesting Dates.

A Participant shall at all times have a fully vested and nonforfeitable interest in his Employee 401(k) Contributions Account, Savings Plan Company Contributions Account, his Employee After Tax Contributions Account and his Rollover Account. A Participant's interest in his Company Core Contribution Account and his Company Matching Contributions Account shall become fully vested in him and nonforfeitable at the earliest of the following dates:

- (a) The date the Participant shall have completed at least such Years of Vesting Service as are required for 100% vesting under Section 4.02 below.
- (b) The date of the Participant's death while in the employ of the Company or of an Affiliated Company.
- (c) The date of the Participant's Disability while in the employ of the Company or of an Affiliated Company.
- (d) The Participant's attainment of his Retirement Date.
- (e) The date of termination of the Plan (or partial termination as to Participants affected thereby) or the date of complete discontinuance of contributions by the Company at a time when the Participant is employed by the Company or by an Affiliated Company.
- (f) The date the Participant ceases to be employed by the Company or any Affiliated Company as a result of the sale of an operating unit (e.g., a subsidiary or division).

4.02 Vesting Schedule.

Prior to the date that the Participant's interest in his Company Core Contribution Account and his Company Matching Contributions Account becomes fully vested in accordance with Section 4.01 of this Article, his current vested interest in such Accounts shall be determined in accordance with the following:

4-1

Years of Vesting Service Portion of Participant's Account Vested in Participant Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Participant with at least three (3) years of Vesting Service as of January 1, 1998 shall be fully vested in his Company Matching Contributions Account.

0 %

50%

100%

4.03 Election of Former Vesting Schedule.

In the event the vesting schedule of this Plan is hereafter directly or indirectly amended or the vesting schedule of any preceding Plan has been amended by adoption of this amendment and restatement, no Participant or former Participant shall be deprived thereby of any previously vested interest, and any Participant who has completed at least three (3) years of Vesting Schedule Service, may elect to have his vested interest in his Company Contribution Account determined without regard to such amendment by notifying the Plan Administrator in writing during the election period as hereafter defined. The election period shall begin on the date such amendment is adopted and shall end no earlier than the latest of the following dates:

- (a) the date which is 60 days after the date the amendment is adopted;
- (b) the date which is 60 days after the day the plan amendment becomes effective; or
- (c) the date which is 60 days after the day the Participant is issued written notice of the amendment by the Company or Plan Administrator. Such election shall be available only to an individual who is a Participant at the time such election is made and such election shall be irrevocable.
- 4.04 Forfeitures.

As to any Participant who terminates employment with the Company and all Affiliated Companies prior to becoming fully vested in his Company Core Contributions Account and Company Matching Contributions Account, the unvested portion of such Accounts shall be declared a forfeiture as of the end of the Plan Year in which such termination of employment occurs.

> (a) If the Participant is rehired after incurring five (5) or more consecutive Breaks in Service, the Participant has no rights to restoration of the Participant's prior nonvested balance.

> > 4-2

- (b) If the Participant is rehired before incurring five (5) or more consecutive Breaks in Service, then the amount of his prior nonvested balance that was previously forfeited shall be restored to the Participant's Accounts out of, in the following order of priority: forfeitures, earnings, or Company contributions to the Plan.
- (c) The Employer Core Contributions which are forfeited under this section shall first be used to restore any previously forfeited Accounts as described in (b) above and any excess shall be used to reduce the Employer Core Contribution pursuant to Section 3.01. Employer Matching Contributions which are forfeited under this Section shall first be used to restore any previously forfeited Accounts as described in (b) above and any excess shall be used to reduce the Employer Matching Contribution under Section 3.03.
- 4.05 Vesting Credit Following Termination.

If a Participant incurs a Break in Service after termination of employment before he has acquired any vested interest in any portion of his Company Core Contribution Account, and if his aggregate number of consecutive one year Breaks in Service (including those within such Break in Service) then or thereafter equals or exceeds his number of years of Vesting Service prior to such Break in Service, then all prior Vesting Service shall be forfeited as it otherwise would be used to measure his vested interest in his new Account established subsequent to such Break in Service.

If a Participant incurs a Break in Service after termination of employment after he has acquired a vested interest in any portion of his Company Core Contribution Account, then (regardless of his subsequent number of consecutive One Year Breaks in Service) all prior Vesting Service shall be aggregated with his subsequent Vesting Service to measure his vested interest in his new Account established subsequent to such Break in Service. ARTICLE V

INVESTMENT ELECTIONS AND

VALUATION OF ACCOUNTS

5.01 Investment Elections. Participants may direct the investment of

any amounts in their Employee 401(k) Contributions Account, Savings Plan Company Contributions Account, After Tax Contributions Account and Rollover Contributions Account. Except as provided in Section 5.02, below, a Participant's Company Core Contributions Account and Company Matching Contributions Account shall be invested in the Company Stock Fund. For those Accounts which are eligible for investment direction, separate investment funds shall be made available for investment by Participants as may be determined according to the terms of the Plan and Trust Agreement. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee, the following paragraphs shall apply to investment instructions:

- (a) An investment election shall be in accordance with such procedures as the Committee shall prescribe. Each Participant shall, upon enrollment in the Plan, make an investment election directing the investment of the Participant's account in the Plan in the investment funds then currently available. Such investment election shall be as to any integral multiple of ten percent (10%) of the Participant's accounts, including all contributions and credits to such accounts. Each Participant may, thereafter, change such investment election in accordance with Committee rules and procedures. The right to make investment elections shall extend to the Beneficiary following the death of a Participant pending distribution of account balances. The Committee may, but is not required to, exercise investment election authority over any account which it deems not to be properly subject to the control of a former Participant or Beneficiary or where joint authority (such as between co-beneficiaries) to make investment elections would otherwise exist.
- (b) A Participant making investment elections and changes in accordance with this Section thereby assumes full responsibility for such exercise of control over assets in the Participant's accounts. No person who is otherwise a fiduciary shall be liable for any loss, or by reason of any breach, which may result from such person's exercise of such control.
 - 5.02 Investment Diversification of Core and Matching Contributions.

Core Contributions and Matching Contributions shall automatically be invested in the Company Stock Fund. However, each Participant who attains age 50 and has five years of Vesting Service shall have his or her account equally divided into a "Restricted Account" and a "Non-Restricted Account" as

5-1

soon as practicable following the close of the Plan Year in which such age and service conditions are satisfied. The Restricted Account will remain invested in the Company Stock Fund. The Non-Restricted Account shall be subject to investment direction as described in Section 5.01, above. Core Contributions and Matching Contributions allocated to a Participant who has attained age 50 and has five years of Vesting Service shall be allocated 50% to the Restricted Account and 50% to the Non-Restricted Account.

5.03 Account Adjustments to Reflect Net Worth of the Trust Fund. As

of each Valuation Date, the accounts maintained in each separate investment fund within the Trust Fund (including those accounts not yet fully distributed) shall be adjusted in accordance with procedures established by the Committee, so that such adjusted balances will equal the net worth of that investment fund as of that date, using fair market values as determined by the Trustee.

5.04 Net Worth. The net worth of a separate investment fund within

the Trust Fund for any period shall be determined based on the Trustee's judgment of the fair market value of each of the assets of the investment fund using generally accepted accounting principles of trust accounting. Any determination made by the Trustee and the Committee with respect to the value of accounts shall be conclusive and binding upon all persons having an interest under the Plan.

5.05 Certain Segregated Accounts. Account balances which are part of

the Trust Fund but which are segregated pursuant to the directions of the Committee shall be valued according to the terms of the investment medium funding such account, using generally accepted accounting principles of trust accounting.

5.06 Responsibility to Maintain Account Balances. The responsibility

to maintain account balances pursuant to the provisions of this Section 5 shall be discharged by the Committee. The Committee shall keep separate accounts for each Participant's accrued benefits under the Plan, showing the manner in which it has determined the entries made to each such account. Following the close of each Plan Year, the Committee shall make arrangements for the delivery to each Participant of a statement showing, as of the close of the Plan Year, each Participant's credited balance to each of his accounts and the extent to which such balances are vested.

5.07 Participant Loans. The Committee, in its discretion, may

determine to make loans available to Participants. In the event of such determination, the following rules and procedures shall apply unless otherwise determined by the Committee:

5-2

- (a) Each Participant requesting a loan must submit a written application to the Human Resources/Benefits Office supported by such evidence as the Committee may request.
- (b) The Committee's decision to grant or deny any loan shall be based upon an evaluation of Internal Revenue Code requirements, Plan restrictions and such other factors as the Committee shall choose to apply on a nondiscriminatory basis.
- (c) Two different types of loans are permitted under the Plan, a regular loan and a primary residence loan. A regular loan can be used for any purpose. The primary residence loan must be for the purchase of a home which is used as the Participant's primary residence. A Participant may not have more than one loan of each type at the same time.
- (d) The maximum loan amount for any Participant shall be equal to 50% of the total of his or her Employee 401(k) Contributions, Employer Matching Contributions, Savings Plan Company Contributions and Rollover Contributions. The minimum loan amount is \$1,000 and the total of all Plan loans of the Participant shall not exceed \$50,000.
- (e) The interest rate charged on any Plan loan shall be the prime rate plus 1% and the Participant shall be responsible for any loan processing or maintenance fees. Fees will be deducted from the Participant's account.
- (f) The term of a regular loan may range from one to five years. The term of a primary residence loan may range from one to twenty years.
- (g) All loans shall be considered an investment solely of the account of the Participant receiving the loan.
- (h) Plan loans shall be secured by the Participant's interest in the Plan, to the maximum extent permitted by law.
- (i) Loans shall be repaid through payroll deduction.
- (j) A Participant who fails to make loan payments on a timely basis shall be in default. In the event of default, the Committee shall have the right to declare any unpaid balance due and payable. Further, to the extent permitted by law, the Committee shall have the right to apply the

5-3

Participant's interest in the Plan against the unpaid amount.

5-4

ARTICLE VI

DISTRIBUTIONS

- 6.01 Time of Distribution.
- (a) Retirement. Upon termination of employment on or after his

Retirement Date or a Disability, a Participant shall be entitled to have the full value of his Account distributed to him as soon thereafter as administratively possible but in no event later than 60 days after the close of

the Plan Year in which he terminates employment.

(b) Other Termination. Upon termination of employment prior to his

Retirement Date, a Participant shall be entitled to have the vested interest in his Account distributed to him as soon as practicable after the Participant's termination of employment; provided, however, that the written consent of the Participant to the distribution shall be required if his Account exceeds \$5,000 (or such other sum as may be permitted from time to time by applicable governmental regulations).

(c) Death. If a Participant or former Participant dies with any

Account in the Plan, his Beneficiary shall be entitled to the full value thereof.

- 6.02 When Distribution of Accounts Shall Commence.
- (a) Unless the Participant elects otherwise as permitted by the Plan, the distribution of benefits to a Participant under the Plan shall commence as soon as administratively practicable but not later than sixty (60) days after the Plan Year in which occurs the later of the

following events:

- (1) The Participant's attainment of Normal Retirement Age; or
- (2) The Participant's termination of employment.
- (b) A Participant may, in accordance with such procedures as the Committee prescribes, elect (and thereby consent) to have the distribution of the Participant's Accounts commence as soon as administratively practicable following the Valuation Date coincident with or following the first to occur of the Participant's Termination of Employment or attainment of Normal Retirement Age. If the amount of a Participant's accounts is less than \$5,000 (or such larger amount as may be permitted by the Code) as of the date distribution is to commence, the Committee may (without the consent of the Participant) direct that the Participant's Accounts be distributed in a

6-1

lump sum as soon as administratively practicable following the Participant's termination of employment.

- (c) A Participant who remains employed may elect, in accordance with such procedures as the Committee prescribes, to receive a distribution of all or part of the Participant's account balance at any time after the attainment of age fifty-nine and one-half (59-1/2).
- (d) Payment of a Participant's accounts distributable due to death shall be made in a lump sum as soon as administratively practicable after the Valuation Date following the Participant's date of death or, if elected by the Participant's Beneficiary, in accordance with the applicable distribution period described in Section 6.03.
- (e) Lump sum payment of portions of a Participant's Vested Balance authorized to be paid pursuant to a Qualified Domestic Relations Order is specifically authorized hereunder, without regard to the age or employment status of the Participant.

6.03 How Accounts Are To Be Distributed. Accounts distributed under

the Plan shall be paid in accordance with the following paragraphs:

- (a) Rules If Participant is Living. A Participant may request any
 ----- optional form of payment described in paragraph (c), below.
- (b) Rules If Participant Is Dead. Upon the death of a married

Participant, the deceased Participant's accounts shall be payable to the surviving spouse. The spouse shall have the right to select an optional form of distribution, described in paragraph (c), below. The accounts of a Participant who has no surviving spouse, who has established that a spouse cannot be located, or who has made a valid election, with spousal consent, to have the account balances upon the Participant's death distributed in full to the Participant's Beneficiary, shall be distributed to the Participant's Beneficiary. The Beneficiary shall have the right to request any method of payment described in paragraph (c), below. Such request shall be subject to all the provisions of this Plan.

(c) Optional Forms of Distribution. Optional forms of distribution under

the Plan include:

(1) A lump sum.

(2) Installment payments satisfying the minimum distribution requirements of the Plan.

6 - 2

- (3) A direct transfer of any eligible rollover distribution to an eligible retirement plan accepting such transfer, as required by Section 401(a)(31) of the Code.
- (d) Form of Distribution. All distributions from the Plan shall be in

cash, except that a Participant may elect to receive a distribution from the Company Stock Fund in Company Stock.

6.04 Required Distribution Rules. All distributions from the Plan

shall be made in accordance with the required distribution rules of Section 401(a)(9) of the Internal Revenue Code and the rules provided in the applicable Treasury regulations. The provisions of Section 401(a)(9) of the Internal Revenue Code override any distribution options in the Plan inconsistent with such provisions.

6.05 Nonalienation of Benefits. The account balances payable under

this Plan shall not be subject in any manner to anticipation, alienation, sale, transfer, assignment, pledge, encumbrance, charge, garnishment, execution, or levy of any kind, either voluntary or involuntary, prior to actually being received by the person entitled to the benefit under the terms of the Plan; and any attempt to anticipate, alienate, sell, transfer, assign, pledge, encumber, charge or otherwise dispose of any right to benefits payable hereunder, shall be void. The Trust Fund shall not in any manner be liable for, or subject to, the debts, contracts, liabilities, engagements or torts of any person entitled to benefits hereunder. The creation, assignment, or recognition of a right to any benefit payable with respect to a Participant pursuant to a Qualified Domestic Relations Order shall not be treated as an assignment or alienation under this Section.

6.06 Procedures on Receipt of a Domestic Relations Order. If the

Plan receives a domestic relations order which

6-3

creates, assigns, or recognizes any right to a benefit payable with respect to a Participant, the following procedures shall be followed:

- (a) The Committee shall determine whether such order is a Qualified Domestic Relations Order in accordance with written uniform rules that comply with Section 206(d) (3) (G) (ii) of ERISA;
- (b) The Committee shall notify the Participant and each alternate payee under the order as to the receipt of the order, the procedures for determining whether the order is qualified and the final determination within a reasonable period of time, or such period as may be specified in applicable regulations;
- (c) During the period of determining whether the order is qualified, the Committee shall separately account for any amounts that would be payable to the alternate payee during such period if the order had been determined to be a Qualified Domestic Relations Order. Such separate accounting is not required for amounts that would not otherwise be paid during the determination period.

If within the eighteen (18) month period beginning with the date on which the first payment would be required to be made under the order, the order is determined to be a Qualified Domestic Relations Order, the amounts specified in the order as payable shall be paid to the alternate payee in the method specified in such order, or if none, in the method selected by the alternate payee provided such method has the same effect on the Plan as a lump sum payment of such amount. If the payment method specified in such order does not have the effect on the Plan of a lump sum payment, then such amount shall not be distributable until all of the necessary conditions for payment of Section 7 have been satisfied. If the order is not determined to be qualified, or the determination is not resolved within such eighteen (18) month period, the Committee shall pay such benefits that have been separately accounted for (plus interest) to the Participant, or Beneficiary, if any, who would otherwise have received such benefits if the order had not been issued. The Plan shall not be treated as failing to meet the requirements of subsection (a) or (k) of Section 401 of the Internal Revenue Code which prohibit payment of benefits before

Termination of Employment solely by reason of payments to an alternate payee pursuant to a Qualified Domestic Relations Order.

6.07 Payment of Taxes. The Committee may direct the Trustee to

deduct, withhold, and transmit to the proper tax authorities any tax which may be permitted or required to be deducted and withheld, and the balance of the account in such case shall be correspondingly reduced. In addition, the Committee, as a condition of directing the payment of any

6-4

account balance, may requite the Participant or his Beneficiary, as the case may be, to furnish it with proof of payment, or such reasonable indemnity therefor as the Committee may specify, of all income, inheritance, estate, transfer, legacy and/or succession taxes, and all other taxes of any different type or kind that may be imposed under or by virtue of any law upon the payment, transfer, descent or distribution of said benefit and for the payment of which either the Company, the Trust Fund or the Committee, in the judgment of the Committee, may be directly or indirectly liable.

6.08 Incompetent Payee. If any Participant or Beneficiary entitled

to receive benefits hereunder is, in the judgment of the Committee based upon a physician's examination, unable to take care of his affairs because of mental condition, illness, or accident, any payment due such person may (unless prior claim therefor shall have been made by a qualified guardian or other legal representative) be paid for the benefit of such Participant to his spouse, child, parent, brother or sister, or other person who in the opinion of the Committee has incurred expense for, or is maintaining, or has custody of such Participant. The Committee shall not be required to see to the proper application of any such payment so made shall be a complete discharge of the liability of the Trust Fund, the Committee and the Company therefor.

6.09 Effect of Rehire on Distribution of Benefits. No distributions

shall be made to any Participant from his Account while the Participant maintains an employment relationship with the Company, subject to Plan provisions that specifically authorize such distributions to employed persons and to Committee rules and regulations defining what shall constitute an employment relationship. Pursuant to this provision, distributions which have commenced from the Account of an employee by reason of his termination of employment shall be suspended if such employee is later rehired by the Company.

6.10 Notice, Place and Manner of Payment. Any payments due hereunder

shall be made on demand at such office as the Trustee may maintain; provided, however, that any person from time to time entitled to such payments may by notice in writing to the Trustee specify a Post Office address to which such payment shall be remitted.

6.11 Source of Benefits. All benefits to which persons shall become

entitled hereunder shall be provided only out of the Trust Fund. No benefits are provided under the Plan except those expressly described herein.

6.12 Hardship Withdrawals. Hardship withdrawal may be authorized by

the Committee in the event of the financial hardship of the Participant of a portion of the Participant's Employee 401(k) Contributions Account, Savings Plan Company Contributions Account, Company Matching Contributions Account

6-5

and Rollover Contributions Account (not excluding earnings allocated to such accounts after December 31, 1998). Hardship withdrawal shall be subject to the following rules:

- (a) A distribution shall be deemed to be on account of financial hardship only if the distribution is made on account of an immediate and heavy financial need of the Participant and is necessary to satisfy such financial need, in accordance with the following paragraphs:
- (b) The following expenses are the only categories of financial hardship which shall be deemed immediate and heavy financial needs:
 - (1) Medical expenses, described in Section 213(d) of the Internal Revenue Code incurred by the Participant, the Participant's spouse, or any dependents of the Participant (as defined in Section 152 of the Internal Revenue Code);
 - (2) Purchase (excluding mortgage payments) of a principal residence for the Participant;

- (3) Payment of tuition for the next semester or quarter of postsecondary education for the Participant, the Participant's spouse, children, or dependents;
- (4) The need to prevent the eviction of the Participant from the Participant's residence or foreclosure on the mortgage of the Participant's principal residence; or
- (5) Such other financial needs which the Commissioner of Internal Revenue deems to be immediate and heavy financial needs through the publication of revenue rulings, notices, and other documents of general applicability rather than of a particular application to a certain individual.
- (c) A Participant shall provide evidence of the need for a hardship distribution by written certification of the Participant together with photostatic copies of material establishing the nature and amount of such hardship. This evidence may include, but is not limited to, invoices for health care services, accepted offers to purchase a principal residence, invoices from post-secondary educational institutions, eviction notices, or demand notices for housing expenses.
- (d) The Participant shall make a written representation to the Committee that the financial need cannot be relieved:

6-6

- (1) Through reimbursement or compensation by insurance or otherwise;
- (2) By reasonable liquidation of the Participant's assets, to the extent such liquidation would not itself cause an immediate and heavy financial need;
- (3) By cessation of elective contributions or employee contributions under the Plan; or
- (4) By other distributions or nontaxable (at the time of the loan) loans from plans maintained by the Company or by any other employer, or by borrowing from commercial sources on reasonable commercial terms.

For purposes of this Section 6.12(d), the Participant's resources shall be deemed to include those assets of the Participant's spouse and minor children that are reasonably available to the Participant. Thus, for example, property owned by the Participant and the Participant's spouse, whether as community property, joint tenants, tenants by the entirety, or tenants in common, will be deemed a resource of the Participant. Property held for the Participant's child, however, under an irrevocable trust or under the Uniform Gifts to Minors Act will not be treated as a resource of the Participant.

- (e) The amount of the distribution shall be deemed necessary to meet such needs provided (i) the distribution is not in excess of the amount of the immediate and heavy financial need; (ii) the Participant has obtained all distributions, other than hardship distributions, and all nontaxable loans currently available (if any) under all plans maintained by the Company; and (iii) the Participant has satisfied any other requirements which the Commissioner of Internal Revenue publishes in revenue rulings, notices, and other documents of general applicability rather than of a particular application to a certain individual.
- (f) During the twelve (12) month period following the Participant's receipt of the hardship distribution, the Participant may not make any elective deferrals or employee contributions to this Plan or any other tax-qualified or nonqualified deferred compensation plans of the Company, if any. The preceding sentence does not apply to any health or welfare benefit plan or to the mandatory employee contribution portion of a defined benefit plan of the Company, if any. A Participant may resume elective deferrals and employee contributions as of the first date following the end of such twelve (12) month period.

6-7

(g) During the taxable year following the taxable year of the hardship distribution, the Participant may not make a contribution to the Participant's Employee 401(k) Contributions Account in excess of the limitation described in Code Section 4.02(g) minus the amount which the Participant contributed to such Employee 401(k) Contributions Account in the taxable year of the hardship distribution.

ARTICLE VII

PLAN ADMINISTRATION

7.01 The Administrative Committee. The Plan shall be administered by

an Administrative Committee (the "Committee") pursuant to the following paragraphs:

- (a) The Committee shall consist of the Director of Human Resources, the Corporate Benefits Manager and such other members as are recommended by the Director of Human Resources and Corporate Benefits Manager and are approved by the President. Any member of the Committee may resign at any time by delivering notice of such resignation to the Company. The Board of Directors shall have the right at any time, with or without cause or notice, to remove any member of the Committee.
- (b) Members of the Committee shall not be entitled to compensation for performing their duties as Committee members, but shall be entitled to reimbursement for any expenses reasonably incurred in connection with the administration of the Plan which are not otherwise paid by the Company.
- (c) The Committee shall be the Plan administrator and shall have full and complete discretionary powers to control and manage the operation and administration of the Plan, including the following:
 - (1) The Committee shall from time to time certify in writing to the Trustee the names of retired, terminated or deceased Participants, the payment method selected with respect to any account balances payable to such persons and the date such payments shall commence and terminate, all in accordance with the Plan. Any such notice from the Committee shall be deemed adequate by the Trustee if signed by any member of the Committee or the Committee's duly authorized agent.
 - (2) The Committee shall file such reports with governmental authorities as may be required by law and which are not filed by the Trustee.
 - (3) The Committee may adopt and promulgate such rules and regulations, not inconsistent with the terms and provisions hereof, for the administration of the Plan as it deems necessary. From time to time, the Committee may amend or supplement any such rules or regulations. The Committee shall

7-1

decide any questions of eligibility, participation, benefit payments and any other questions of interpretation relating to the Plan.

- (4) The Committee shall review claims for benefits in accordance with the Plan's claims procedures.
- (5) The Committee shall prescribe procedures to be followed and forms to be used in electing any alternatives available under the Plan and to apply for benefits under the Plan.
- (6) The Committee shall prepare and distribute, in such manner as the Committee determines appropriate, information explaining the Plan.
- (7) The Committee shall receive from the Company and from Participants such information as shall be necessary for the proper administration of the Plan. The Committee shall be entitled to rely on any such information so received.
- (8) The Committee shall have no power to add to, subtract from or modify any of the terms of the Plan, or to change or add to any benefits provided by the Plan, or to waive or fail to apply any requirements of eligibility for benefits under the Plan.
- (d) A majority of the members of the Committee shall constitute a quorum. The approval of such a quorum, expressed from time to time by a vote at a meeting, or in writing without a meeting, shall constitute the action of the Committee and shall be valid and effective for all purposes of this Plan. The acts and determinations of the Committee made in good faith within the powers conferred upon it by this Plan shall be valid and final and conclusive (subject only to change pursuant to the provisions of this Plan) for all purposes of the Plan.
- (e) Discretionary actions of the Committee shall be made in a manner which does not discriminate in favor of shareholders, officers or highly

compensated employees. In the event the Committee is to exercise any discretionary authority with respect to a Participant who is a member of the Committee, such discretionary authority shall be exercised solely and exclusively by those members of the Committee other than such Participant. If the Participant is the sole member of the Committee, such discretionary authority shall be exercised solely and exclusively by the Board of Directors.

7-2

- (f) By unanimous vote, members of the Committee may allocate specific responsibilities among themselves. Also by unanimous vote, the Committee may delegate to persons other than members of the Committee some or all of its discretionary authority to control and manage the operation and administration of the Plan.
- (g) The Committee may appoint such advisors, agents and representatives as it shall deem advisable and may also employ such clerical, legal, and medical counsel as it deems necessary. Any action taken by a properly authorized agent of the Committee shall be deemed taken by the Committee.
- (h) The Company shall indemnify and hold harmless each Committee member and employee against all liabilities, losses, costs and expenses, including reasonable attorney's fees, incurred or suffered by any such member or employee in connection with such person's management or administration, at any time, of this Plan; provided, however, that such indemnity shall not extend to the willful misconduct or gross negligence of any such person.

7.02 Agent For Legal Process. The Company shall designate, by action

of its Board of Directors, an agent for service of legal process with respect to any matter concerning the Plan.

7.03 Claims Procedures. Claims made for benefits under the Plan

shall be processed in accordance with the following paragraphs:

- (a) Claims for benefits shall be made in writing to the Committee.
- (b) If a claim made for benefits by a Participant or Beneficiary ("claimant") is not approved in its entirety, the claimant shall be so notified in writing by the Committee or its duly authorized agent within ninety (90) days. Notice wholly or partially denying a claim shall be written in a manner calculated to be understood by the claimant and contain: (i) the specific reason or reasons for the denial, (ii) specific reference to the pertinent Plan provisions on which the denial is based, (iii) a description of any additional material or information necessary for the claimant to perfect the claim and an explanation of why such material or information is necessary, and (iv) an explanation of the review procedure set forth in the following paragraphs (c) and (d). If such written notice of denial is not furnished within the prescribed time, the claim shall be deemed denied for purposes of proceeding to the review stage described below.

7-3

- (c) A claimant whose claim for benefits which has been wholly or partially denied, or his duly authorized representative, may request a review of such denial by the Committee. A request for review shall be made in writing to the Committee within sixty (60) days after receipt by the claimant of written notification of denial of such claim and may contain issues and comments with respect to the claim. A claimant who submits a request for review shall be entitled to access documents pertinent to his claim.
- (d) Upon receipt of a request for review of a denial of a claim, the Committee shall, within sixty (60) days, review in detail the nature and foundations of the claim, including any issues and comments submitted by the claimant or his duly authorized representative and the reasons for the prior denial of the claim. After a full and fair review, the Committee shall render its decision in writing to the claimant. The decision on review shall include the specific reasons for the decision, be written in a manner calculated to be understood by the claimant, and shall include specific references to the pertinent Plan provisions on which the decision is based.
- (e) The Committee shall have full and complete authority to determine eligibility for benefits, to construe the terms of the Plan and to decide any matters presented through the claims procedure. Any final determination by the Committee shall be binding on all parties. If challenged in court, such determination shall not be subject to de

novo review and shall not be overturned unless proven to be arbitrary \hdots

and capricious upon the evidence considered by the $\ensuremath{\mathsf{Committee}}$ at the time of such determination.

7.04 Records. The Company and each other person performing any

functions in the operation or administration of the Plan or the management or control of the assets of the Plan shall keep such records as may be necessary or appropriate in the discharge of their respective functions hereunder, including records required by the Employee Retirement Income Security Act or any other applicable law. Records shall be retained as long as necessary for the proper administration of the Plan and at least for any period required by said Act or other applicable law.

7.05 Correction of Errors. It is recognized that in the operation

and administration of the Plan certain mathematical and accounting errors may be made or mistakes may arise by reason of factual errors in information supplied to the Trustee, the Company or the Committee. Each such party shall have power to cause such equitable adjustments to be made to correct such errors as they, in their discretion, consider

7-4

appropriate. Such adjustments shall be final and binding on all persons.

7.06 Evidence. Evidence required of anyone under this Plan may be by

certificate, affidavit, document, or other instrument which the person acting in reliance thereon considers to be pertinent and reliable and to be signed, made, or presented by the proper party.

7.07 Bonding. Plan officials and fiduciaries shall be bonded to the

extent required by the Employee Retirement Income Security Act. Premiums for such bonding may, in the sole discretion of the Company, be paid in whole or in part from the Trust Fund. The Company may provide by agreement with any person that the premium for required bonding shall be paid by such person.

7.08 Waiver of Notice. Any notice required hereunder may be waived

by the person entitled thereto.

7.09 Unclaimed Accounts. If a Participant or Beneficiary can not be

located, the Committee, by mail addressed to the last known address on record with the Company, shall notify the Participant or Beneficiary that he is entitled to a distribution under the Plan and shall reference the relevant Plan provisions. If the Participant or Beneficiary fails to respond to the notice by contacting the Plan Administrator in writing within six (6) months after the date the notice was mailed, the Account shall be forfeited and reallocated in accordance with Section 4.04.

In the event a Participant or Beneficiary who has incurred a forfeiture in accordance with this Section 7.09 shall subsequently make a valid claim in accordance with Section 7.03, an amount equal to the amount previously forfeited shall be restored and paid to the Participant or Beneficiary if such claim is made prior to the termination of this Plan and distribution of all Accounts hereunder. This restored amount shall come first from any unallocated forfeitures under Section 4.04, then from the Company's contribution (if any) for that Plan Year, and finally, if necessary, from a special one-time Company contribution made solely for this purpose.

7-5

ARTICLE VIII

TRUST FUND

8.01 Composition. All sums of money and all securities and other

property received by the Trustee for purposes of the Plan, together with all investments made therewith, the proceeds thereof, and all earnings and accumulations thereon, and the part from time to time remaining shall constitute the "Trust Fund." The Trust Fund shall be held in trust pursuant to the terms of a Trust Agreement entered into by the Company and the Trustee.

8.02 Compensation, Reimbursement. The Trustee, other than a Trustee

who is also a Participant under the Plan or an employee of the Company, shall be entitled to receive reasonable compensation for services as Trustee in such amount as may be agreed upon from time to time between the Company and the Trustee. The Trustee shall be entitled to reimbursement for all expenses reasonably incurred by the Trustee in the performance of services. Such compensation and reimbursements shall be paid from the Trust Fund unless paid by the Company.

8.03 No Diversion. The Trust Fund shall be maintained for the

exclusive purpose of providing benefits to Participants under the Plan and their Beneficiaries and defraying reasonable expenses of administering the Plan. No part of the corpus or income of the Trust Fund may be used for, or diverted to, purposes other than for the exclusive benefit of Plan Participants or their Beneficiaries. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the following paragraphs shall apply:

- (a) The establishment of the Plan by the Company is contingent upon obtaining initial approval of the Internal Revenue Service of the Plan. In the event that the Internal Revenue Service fails to approve the Plan, the Trustee shall promptly proceed to return all contributions made by the Company with respect to Plan Years after the effective date of the restated Plan hereunder to the Company. In no event shall the amounts described in the preceding sentence be returned later than one (1) year after the date of the final denial of qualification of the Plan, including the final resolution of any appeals before the Internal Revenue Service or the courts.
- (b) If a contribution is made by reason of mistake of fact, then such contribution shall be returned to the Company within one (1) year after the payment was made.
- (c) If a contribution is conditioned on its deductibility, to the extent that a deduction is disallowed, such contribution shall be returned to the Company within one (1) year after the disallowance thereof.

8-1

- (d) In the case of a termination of the Plan, any residual assets which are held in suspense pursuant to Section 10.1(d) shall be returned to the Company.
 - 8.04 Funding Policy and Method. The Committee shall convene at a

meeting duly called for such purpose and establish a funding policy and method consistent with the objectives of the Plan and the requirements of law. The Committee shall meet periodically to review such funding policy and method. In establishing and reviewing such funding policy and method, the Committee shall endeavor to determine the Plan's short-term and long-term objectives and financial needs, taking into account the need for liquidity to pay benefits and the need for investment growth. The Committee is specifically authorized, but not required, to establish a separate funding arrangement within the Trust to facilitate the segregation of certain accounts for investment purposes. If a separate funding arrangement is directed to be established, the Trustee shall not be responsible for the selection of the funding arrangement to be used for this purpose. All actions taken pursuant to this Section shall be recorded in the minutes of the meeting of the Committee and shall be communicated to the Trustee and the Committee.

8-2

ARTICLE IX

SPECIAL RULES FOR TOP-HEAVY PLANS

9.01 Definitions of Key Employee. A key employee is any employee

(including any deceased employee) of the Company who at any time during the Plan Year containing the determination date for the Plan Year in question or the four (4) preceding Plan Years is (i) an officer having an annual compensation greater than fifty percent (50%) of the dollar amount in effect under Section 415(b)(1)(A) of the Internal Revenue Code for any such Plan Year, (ii) the top ten (10) employees by compensation having annual compensation of more than the amount in effect under Section 415(c)(1)(A) of the Internal Revenue Code for the Plan Year and owning (or considered as owning within the meaning of the attribution rules of Section 318 of the Internal Revenue Code) both more than a one-half percent (1/2%) interest and the largest interests in the Company, (iii) a Five Percent (5%) Owner of the Company, or (iv) a one percent (1%) owner having annual compensation from the Company for such Plan Year of more than \$150,000, as such terms are defined in Section 416 of the Internal Revenue Code and applicable regulations. For purposes of this definition the following paragraphs shall also be applicable:

- (a) The terms key employee, former key employee, and non-key employee include the beneficiaries of such individuals. The term "non-key employee" means any employee who is not a key employee.
- (b) Whether an individual is an officer shall be determined upon the basis

of all the facts, including, for example, the source of the officer's authority, the term for which elected or appointed, and the nature and extent of the duties to be performed.

(c) Self-employed individuals are to be treated as employees and their earned income from self-employment is to be treated as compensation for purposes of this Section.

9.02 Aggregation of Plans. The following Paragraphs describe the

required aggregation and permissive aggregation rules:

(a) Required Aggregation Group. The required aggregation group of the

Company includes each qualified retirement plan (including a simplified employee pension plan, "SEP") of the Company in which a key employee participates in the Plan Year containing the determination date, or any of the four (4) preceding Plan Years. In addition, each other such plan of the Company which, during this period, enables any such plan in which a key employee participates to meet the nondiscrimination in benefits or contributions

9-1

requirements of Internal Revenue Code Section 401(a)(4) or the minimum participation standards of Internal Revenue Code Section 410, is part of the required aggregation group. Any such plan of the Company which has been terminated is also part of the required aggregation group if it was maintained within the last five (5) years ending on the determination date for the Plan Year in question and would, but for the fact that it terminated, be part of a required aggregation group for such Plan Year.

- (b) Permissive Aggregation Group. A permissive aggregation group consists of plans of the employer that are required to be aggregated, plus one or more plans that are not part of a required aggregation group but that satisfy the requirements of Internal Revenue Code Sections 401(a) (4) and 410 when considered together with the required aggregation group.
- (c) Collectively Bargained Plans. Collectively bargained plans that include a key employee must be included in the required aggregation group for the employer. Collectively bargained plans that do not include a key employee may be included in a permissive aggregation group. The special top-heavy rules do not apply to collectively bargained plans, however, whether or not they include a key employee.
 - 9.03 Determination Date. Whether a plan is top-heavy is determined

on the determination date. The determination date is (i) the last day of the preceding Plan Year, or (ii) in the case of the first Plan Year, the last day of such first Plan Year. The present value of accrued benefits and distributions made as of the determination date are generally determined as of the determination date. An employee's status as a key employee is based on the Plan Year containing the determination date. If more than one plan is aggregated pursuant to Section 11.2, the present value of the accrued benefits (including distributions for key employees and all employees) is determined separately for each plan as of each plan as of the determination date. The plans are then aggregated by adding the results of each plan as of the determination dates for such plans that fall within the same calendar year. If the total results show that the plans are top-heavy, each plan will be top-heavy for the plan year commencing immediately following its respective determination date.

9.04 Present Value of Accrued Benefits In A Defined Contribution

Plan. The present value of accrued benefits in the Plan, for purposes of - ----

Section 11, as of the determination date for any individual, includes the balance of (i) the individual's Company Contribution Account and Cash Option Account as of the most recent valuation date occurring within a twelve (12) month period ending on the determination date, and (ii) an adjustment

9-2

for employer contributions due as of the determination date. In the case of a defined contribution plan, other than a money purchase pension plan, the adjustment in (ii) is generally the amount of any employer contributions actually made after the valuation date but on or before the determination date. In the first Plan Year of the Plan, however, the adjustment in (ii) should also reflect the amount of any contributions made after the determination date that are allocated as of a date in the first Plan Year. In the case of a money purchase pension plan, the account balance in (i) should include contributions that would be allocated as of a date not later than the determination date, even

though those amounts are not yet required to be contributed. The adjustment in (ii) should reflect the amount of any contribution actually made (or due to be made) after the valuation date but before the expiration of the extended payment period in Internal Revenue Code Section 412(c)(10). The present value of accrued benefits includes employee contributions whether voluntary or mandatory, determined as the balance of the individual's Employee Contribution Account as of the determination date. If an employee has not performed services for the employer maintaining the Plan at any time during the five (5) year period ending on the determination date, any secured benefit for such individual (and the account of such individual) shall not be taken into account.

- 9.05 Adjustments to Present Value of Accrued Benefits.
- (b) Rollovers and Plan-to-Plan Transfers. In the case of unrelated rollovers or plan-to-plan transfers, the plan providing the distributions always counts the distribution and the plan accepting the rollover or transfer does not consider the rollover part of the accrued benefit if such rollover is accepted after December 31, 1983. In the case of related rollovers or transfers, the plan providing the rollover does not count the rollover as a distribution and the plan accepting the rollover counts the rollover in the present value of the accrued benefits. Rules for related rollovers do not depend on whether the rollover was accepted prior to December 31, 1983. An

9-3

unrelated rollover or transfer is both initiated by

the employee and made from a plan maintained by one employer to a plan maintained by another employer. A related rollover or transfer is either not initiated by the employee or is made to a plan maintained by the same employer.

9.06 Top-Heavy Plan and Super Top-Heavy Plan Definitions and Ratios.

The term "top-heavy group" means any aggregation group if the sum (as of the determination date) of the present value of the accrued benefits for key employees under all defined benefit plans included in such group and all defined contribution plans included in such group exceeds sixty percent (60%) of a similar sum determined for all employees, excluding former key employees. In the case of plans that are required to be aggregated, each plan in the required aggregation group will be top-heavy if the group is not top-heavy. If a permissive aggregation group is top-heavy, only those plans that are part of the required aggregation group are top-heavy. Plans that are not part of the required aggregation group are not top-heavy. A super top-heavy plan is a plan in a top-heavy group in which the present value of the accrued benefits for key employees exceeds ninety percent (90%) of the present value of Plan Year whether the Plan is top-heavy or super top-heavy, but precise top-heavy ratios need not be computed every year.

9.07 Adjustments to Plan Provisions If Plan Is Top-Heavy. For any

Plan Year that the Plan is top-heavy the following adjustments to its provisions shall be applicable and shall be implemented by the Committee where necessary to preserve the qualified status of the Plan:

(a) Vesting. A Participant's Account shall be subject to the following ------vesting schedule:

Years of Vesting Service Vesting % ------Less than 2 0% 2 20% 3 50% 4 60% 5 years or more 100%

(b) Minimum Benefits. The Company contributions allocated to the Company

Contribution Account of any non-key employee for each Plan Year in which the Plan is top-heavy must equal at least three percent (3%) of Eligible Compensation for that Plan Year for each non-key employee. A lower minimum is permissible however, in the case where the contributions plus made or required to be made for key employees is less than three percent (3%). The employees who must receive the defined contribution plan minimum benefit are all

9-4

non-key employees covered by the Plan who have satisfied the eligibility requirements of the Plan as to age and waiting period service, and who have not incurred a Termination of Employment as of the last day of the Plan Year. The employees covered by the Plan include individuals who have (i) failed to complete 1000 Hours of Service in the Plan Year, (ii) declined to make mandatory contributions to the Plan, or (iii) been excluded from the Plan because such individual's compensation is less than a stated amount but must be considered as "participants" to satisfy applicable coverage requirements. The minimum benefit to be provided hereunder may not be integrated with social security.

- (c) Minimum Benefits If Company Maintains Both Defined Contribution and Defined Benefit Plan. Employees covered under only the defined benefit plan must receive the defined benefit minimum and employees covered under the defined contribution plan must receive the defined contribution plan minimum. In the case of employees covered under both defined benefit and defined contribution plans, the defined benefit minimum shall be provided but shall be offset by the benefits provided under the defined contribution Plans.
- (d) Maximum Limitations on Annual Additions. If the Plan is super topheavy, in computing the denominators of the defined benefit and defined contribution fractions under paragraphs (a) and (b) of Section 10.2, a factor of 1.0 is used instead of 1.25. If the Plan is topheavy (but not super top-heavy), the same rule applies unless each non-key employee receives an additional minimum contribution or benefit. In the case of a defined contribution plan, the additional minimum benefit is one percent of the covered employee's compensation.

9-5

ARTICLE X

NONDISCRIMINATION REQUIREMENTS

10.01 Special Definitions. The following special definitions are

applicable to this Section:

- (a) The "actual contribution percentage" for the group of covered employees who are highly compensated employees and the group of nonhighly compensated covered employees is the average of the actual contribution ratios, calculated separately for each employee in such group, of the sum of matching contributions and after tax contributions paid under the Plan on behalf of each such employee for such Plan Year, to the employee's Eligible Compensation for such Plan Year. The actual contribution percentage for each group shall be calculated to the nearest one-hundredth of one percent.
- (b) "Covered employees" are all Eligible Employees of the Company who have satisfied the participation requirements of Section 2.01, but without regard to whether elective deferrals, matching contributions or After Tax Contributions are made during the Plan Year for such employees.
- (c) The "actual deferral percentage" for the group of covered employees who are highly compensated employees and the group of non-highly compensated covered employees is the average of the actual deferral ratios, calculated separately for each employee in such group, of the amount of elective deferrals to the employee's Eligible Compensation for such Plan Year. The actual deferral percentage for each group shall be calculated to the nearest one-hundredth of one percent.
- (d) "Elective deferrals" are those contributions made by the Company to the Plan, or any other qualified cash or deferred arrangement maintained by the Company, on behalf of employees, to the extent such contributions are not includable in the employee's gross income for the taxable year under Section 402(a) (8) of the Internal Revenue Code.
- (e) "Employee contributions" are voluntary after-tax contributions made to the Plan by a Participant.

(f) "Excess aggregate contributions" means, with respect to any Plan Year, the amount of matching contributions and employee contributions minus the amount determined by multiplying the employee's actual contribution percentage (determined after application of such leveling method) by his compensation.

10-1

- (g) "Excess contributions" means, with respect to any Plan Year, the sum of elective contributions minus the amount determined by multiplying the employee's actual deferral percentage (determined after application of such leveling method) by his compensation.
- (h) "Excess deferrals" means the amount of elective deferrals for a calendar year that a Participant allocates to this Plan that, when added to amounts deferred under other plans or arrangements described in Sections 401(k), 408(k) or 403(b) of the Internal Revenue Code, exceeds the \$9,500 limit (as adjusted) set forth in Section 3.02.
- (i) A "highly compensated employee" is any employee who (i) during the current Plan Year or the preceding Plan Year was a five percent (5%) Owner of the Company, or (ii) during the preceding Plan Year received compensation from the Company in excess of \$80,000, as adjusted in accordance with the Code.
- (j) The term "matching contribution" means any Company contribution made to the Plan on behalf of an employee on account of an employee contribution made by such employee, and any Company contribution made to the Plan on behalf of an employee on account of an employee's elective deferral.
 - 10.02 Limitations on Elective Deferrals.

(a) The "actual deferral percentage test" shall be satisfied each Plan Year, taking into account the elective deferrals made on behalf of all covered employees for such Plan Year. The actual deferral percentage test is satisfied if either of the tests specified in paragraphs (1) and (2) below, is satisfied:

- The actual deferral percentage for the group of covered employees who are highly compensated employees is not more than the actual deferral percentage of the group of non-highly compensated covered employees, based on Eligible Compensation, multiplied by 1.25; or,
- (2) The excess of the actual deferral percentage for the group of covered employees who are highly compensated employees over that of the group of non-highly compensated covered employees, based on Eligible Compensation, is not more than two (2) percentage points, and the actual deferral percentage for the group of covered employees who are highly compensated employees is not more than the actual deferral percentage of the group of nonhighly compensated covered employees, based on Eligible Compensation, multiplied by two (2).

10-2

(b) If any other plan of the Company which includes a cash or deferred arrangement together with this Plan is considered as one plan for purposes of Sections 401(a) (4) or 410(h) of the Internal Revenue Code, the cash or deferred arrangements included in such plans shall be treated as one arrangement for purposes of this Section. If any highly compensated employee is a participant under two or more cash or deferred arrangements of the Company, for purposes of determining the deferral percentage with respect to such employee, all such cash or deferred arrangements may not be aggregated pursuant to pertinent Treasury regulations.

(c) For purposes of applying the foregoing deferral percentage tests for a Plan Year, elective deferrals will be considered for a Plan Year if (1) allocated to the Participant's Account as of any date within that Plan Year, (2) the allocation is not contingent upon the Participant's participation in the Plan or performance of services on any later date, (3) the deferral relates to compensation that either would have been received by the Participant in the Plan Year but for the Participant's election to defer under the Plan or is attributable to services performed by the Participant in the Plan Year and, but for the Participant's election to defer, would have been received by the Participant within 2-1/2 months after the close of that Plan Year, and (4) the elective deferral is actually paid to the trust no later than the end of the 12month period following the Plan Year to which the deferral relates.

10.03 Distribution of Excess Contributions. The amount of excess

contributions for a Plan Year, and any income allocable to such excess

contributions, shall be distributed within the first two and one-half (2-1/2) months of the following Plan Year and in no event later than the close of the following Plan Year. The following paragraphs shall apply in distributing excess contributions from the Plan:

(a) The amount of excess contributions for a highly compensated employee during any Plan Year is to be determined by the following leveling method, under which the actual deferral ratio of the highly compensated employee with the highest actual deferral ratio is reduced to the extent required to (1) enable the Plan to satisfy the actual deferral percentage test, or if higher, (2) cause such highly compensated employee's actual deferral ratio to equal the ratio of the highly compensated employee with the next highest actual deferral ratio. This process shall be repeated until the Plan satisfies the actual deferral percentage test.

10-3

- (b) Any distribution of the excess contributions for any Plan Year shall be made to highly compensated employees on the basis of the respective portions of the excess contributions attributable to each of such employees. When a highly compensated employee makes an excess contribution for a Plan Year and receives a distribution of his entire account balance before distributions are made pursuant to this Section, the compensation and elective contributions for such an employee shall be used in determining the actual deferral ratio of the highly compensated group. No corrective distribution shall be made for that employee; provided, however, that if the employee withdraws less than his total account balance, the amount distributed to him shall be the lesser of his excess contribution or his remaining account balance.
- (c) Income allocable to excess contributions shall be computed according to any method deemed reasonable by the Committee provided such method is used consistently for all Participants and for all corrective distributions for that Plan Year. The Plan shall not distribute any income allocable to the Participant's Account for the period between the close of the applicable Plan Year and the date the excess contributions are distributed to the Participant (the "gap period").
- (d) A corrective distribution of excess contributions (and income) shall be includable in the Participant's gross income on the date the Participant would have received the elective contribution had the Participant elected cash; if, however, the corrective distribution is made more than 2-1/2 months following the close of the Plan Year to which the excess contribution relates, it is included in the Participant's income in the taxable year of distribution.
- (e) If the Plan provides for the receipt of employee contributions, the excess contributions shall be recharacterized as an employee contribution, distributed or both at the election of the highly compensated employee on a year-to-year basis. If the excess con tribution is to be recharacterized, the recharacterization must occur within the first two and one-half (2-1/2) months after the Plan Year to which the recharacterization relates. Excess contributions may not be recharacterized, however, with respect to a highly compensated employee to the extent that such recharacterized excess contributions, in combination with the employee contributions actually made by such highly compensated employee, exceed the maximum permitted amount of employee contributions. Excess contributions recharacterized pursuant to this paragraph are includable in the highly compensated

10-4

employee's gross income on the earliest dates any elective contribution made on behalf of the highly compensated employee during the Plan Year would have been received by the highly compensated employee had the highly compensated employee originally elected to receive the amounts in cash.

- (f) The amount of excess contributions that may be recharacterized or distributed pursuant to the preceding paragraphs for a taxable year shall be reduced by any excess deferrals previously distributed with respect to such Participant for the Plan Year beginning with or within such taxable year.
- (g) Unless otherwise prescribed by the Secretary of the Treasury, the Plan shall not be required to obtain the consent of the Participant or the Participant's spouse in order to distribute an excess contribution.

10.04 Limitations on Matching Contributions and Employee After Tax

Contributions.

- (a) The "actual contribution percentage test" shall be satisfied each Plan Year, taking into account the matching contributions and employee contributions made by, or on behalf of, all covered employees for such Plan Year. The actual contribution percentage test is satisfied if either of the tests specified in paragraphs (1) and (2), below, is satisfied:
 - (1) The actual contribution percentage for the group of covered employees who are highly compensated employees is not more than the actual contribution percentage of the group of non-highly compensated covered employees, multiplied by 1.25; or,
 - (2) The excess of the actual contribution percentage for the group of covered employees who are highly compensated employees over that of the group of non-highly compensated covered employees is not more than two (2) percentage points, and the actual contribution percentage for the group of covered employees who are highly compensated employees is not more than the actual contribution percentage of the group of non-highly compensated covered employees, multiplied by two (2).
- (b) If two or more plans of the Company to which employee contributions, matching contributions, or both are made are treated as one plan for purposes of Sections 401(a) (4) or 410(b) of the Internal Revenue Code, such plans shall be treated as one plan for purposes of this Section. If a highly compensated employee

10-5

participates in two or more plans of the Company to which such contributions are made, all such contributions shall be aggregated for purposes of the actual contribution percentage test, unless such plans may not be aggregated Pursuant to pertinent Treasury regulations.

- (c) For purposes of applying the foregoing actual contribution percentage test, the following paragraphs shall apply:
 - (1) An employee contribution shall be considered for a Plan Year in which such amounts are deducted from the employee's compensation. Payment by the Participant to an agent of the Plan shall be treated as a contribution to the Plan at the time of payment to the agent if the funds so paid are transmitted to the Plan within s reasonable time after payment to the agent. Excess contributions that are recharacterized pursuant to Section 12.3 (f) shall be considered for the Plan Year that includes the time at which such excess contributions are includable in the gross income of the Participant.
 - (2) A matching contribution shall be considered for a Plan Year only if allocated to the Participant's Company Contribution Account under the terms of the Plan, provided that the contribution is actually paid to the Plan no later than the end of the 12-month period following the close of that Plan Year and the contribution is made due to a Participant's elective contributions or employee contributions for that Plan Year.
 - 10.05 Distribution of Excess Aggregate Contributions. The amount of

excess aggregate contributions for a Plan Year, and any income allocable to such excess aggregate contributions, shall be distributed (or, if forfeitable, forfeited) within the first two and one-half (2-1/2) months of the following Plan Year and in no event later than the close of the following Plan Year. Such contributions (and such income) may be distributed without regard to any other provision of law. The following paragraphs shall apply in distributing excess aggregate contributions from the Plan:

(a) The determination of the amount of excess aggregate contributions for a Plan Year shall be made after determining the excess contributions, if any, to be treated as employee contributions due to recharacteri zation. The amount of excess aggregate contributions for a highly compensated employee during any Plan Year is to be determined by the following leveling method, under which the actual contribution ratio of the highly compensated employee with the highest actual

10-6

contribution ratio is reduced to the extent required to (1) enable the Plan to satisfy the actual contribution percentage test, or if higher, (2) cause such highly compensated employee's actual contribution ratio to equal the ratio of the highly compensated employee with the next highest actual contribution ratio. This process shall be repeated until the Plan satisfies the actual contribution percentage test.

(b) Any distribution of the excess aggregate contributions for any Plan Year shall be made to highly compensated employees on the basis of the respective portions of such amounts attributable to each of such employees. Forfeitures of excess aggregate contributions may not be allocated to Participants whose contributions are reduced in accordance with this Section.

- (c) Income allocable to excess aggregate contributions shall be computed according to any method deemed reasonable by the Committee provided such method is used consistently for all Participants and for all corrective distributions for that Plan Year. The Plan shall not distribute any income allocable to the Participant's account, or accounts, containing such excess aggregate contributions for the period between the close of the applicable Plan Year and the date the excess aggregate contributions are distributed to the Participant (the "gap period").
- (d) To the extent that a corrective distribution of excess aggregate contributions consists of employee contributions, only the income on such contributions shall be includable in the Participant's income. If the distribution is made within 2-1/2 months after the close of the Plan Year for which the excess aggregate contributions were made, the distribution is includable in the Participant's gross income in the Participant's taxable year ending with or within that Plan Year; if, however, the distribution is made more than 2-1/2 months after the Plan Year for which the excess aggregate contributions were made, the distribution is includable in the Participant's income in the taxable year of distribution.
- (e) Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the method by which excess aggregate contributions are distributed, in order to satisfy the actual contribution percentage test, must not discriminate in favor of highly compensated employees. A distribution pursuant to this Section shall not be deemed discriminatory if either (i) unmatched employee contributions are distributed before matched employee contributions, or (ii) matching contributions are distributed prior to employee contributions.

10-7

- (f) Unless otherwise prescribed by the Secretary of the Treasury, the Plan shall not be required to obtain the consent of the Participant or the Participant's spouse in order to distribute excess aggregate contributions.
 - 10.06 Required Reductions for Multiple Use of Alternative Limitation.

The Company shall determine, in accordance with pertinent Treasury regulations, whether multiple use of the alternative limitation has occurred. The following paragraphs shall also apply:

- (a) Multiple use of the alternative limitation shall be deemed to occur if both of the conditions in paragraphs (1), (2), and (3) below are satisfied:
 - One or more highly compensated employees of the Company are eligible to participate in this Plan and in a plan to which employee and matching contributions are made;
 - (2) The actual deferral percentage of the group of highly compensated employees described, in paragraph (1) above, exceeds 125 percent of the actual deferral percentage of non-highly compensated employees and the actual contribution percentage of such highly compensated employees exceeds 125 percent of the actual contribution percentage of the non-highly compensated employees; and
 - (3) The sum of the actual deferral percentage and the actual contribution percentage of the highly compensated group of employees exceeds the "aggregate limit" described in paragraph (b) below. For purposes of this Section 12.6(a) (3), the actual deferral percentage and the actual contribution percentage shall be determined after distribution of excess deferrals, excess contributions and excess aggregate contributions and after recharacterization of excess contributions.
- (b) The aggregate limit is the sum of:
 - 125 percent of the greater of (A) the actual deferral percentage of the non-highly compensated employees, or (B) the actual contribution percentage of the non-highly compensated employees; plus
 - (2) Two plus the lesser of (A) or (B) above; in no event, however, shall this amount exceed 200 percent of the lesser of (A) or (B) above.

10-8

- (c) If a multiple use of the alternative limitation occurs, such multiple use shall be corrected by reducing, at the election of the Committee, either the actual deferral percentage or the actual contribution percentage of the highly compensated employees. The amount of the reduction shall be determined through use of the leveling method.
- (d) If any other plan of the Company which includes a cash or deferred arrangement together with this Plan is considered as one plan for purposes of Sections 401(a) (4) or 410(b) of the Internal Revenue Code, the cash or deferred arrangements shall be treated as one arrangement for purposes of this Section. Similarly, if two or more plans of the Company to which employee contributions, matching contributions or both are made are treated as one plan for purposes of Sections 401(a) (4) or 410(b) of the Internal Revenue Code, such plans shall be treated as one plan for purposes of this Section.

10-9

ARTICLE XI

ADOPTION, AMENDMENT, TERMINATION AND MERGER

11.01 Adoption of Plan by Additional Company. The Board of Directors

may extend the Plan to employees of any Company and their participation shall be effective upon appropriate action being taken by the Company necessary to adopt the Plan. In that event, or if any persons become Eligible Employees of the Company as the result of merger or consolidation or as the result of acquisition of all or part of the assets or business of another company, the Board of Directors shall determine to what extent, if any, previous service with such company shall be recognized under the Plan. The following paragraphs shall also be applicable:

- (a) Each adopting Company shall participate in the Trust Fund hereunder.
- (b) The Trustee may, but shall not be required to, commingle and hold as one Trust Fund all contributions made by all adopting Companies.
- (c) The Board of Directors shall have the sole authority to amend the Plan and Trust and the Committee shall have the sole authority to administer the Plan.
- (d) Any Affiliated Company participating in the Plan may terminate its participation in the Plan and Trust by appropriate action. In that event the funds held on account of the employees of the terminating company, and unpaid balances of former employees of such company, shall be segregated to a separate trust, pursuant to certification by the Committee to the Trustee to do so, continuing the Plan as a separate plan for the employees of that company under which the board of directors of that company shall succeed to all of the powers and duties of the Board of Directors, including appointment of the members of the committee of that separate plan. Alternatively, upon certification by the Committee to the Trustees, other appropriate disposition of the terminating company's Plan assets shall be made.
 - 11.02 Amendment. Subject to the nondiversion provisions of the Plan,

the Board of Directors may amend the Plan at any time and from time to time. No amendment of the Plan shall have the effect of changing the rights, duties and liabilities of the Trustee without its written consent. No amendment shall divest a Participant or Beneficiary of benefits accrued prior to the amendment or eliminate any optional form of benefit. The Company agrees that promptly upon adoption of any amendment to the Plan it will furnish a copy of the amendment together with a certificate evidencing its due adoption, to the Trustee then acting and to any other participating companies.

11-1

No amendment necessary to comply with any applicable law, regulation, or order of the Internal Revenue Code or the Employee Retirement Income Security Act or any other provision of law shall be considered prejudicial to the rights of any employee or his Beneficiaries.

11.03 Termination. The Plan may be terminated by action of the Board

of Directors. Any such voluntary termination of the Plan shall be made in compliance with all applicable provisions of law.

11.04 Discontinuance of Contributions. Whenever the Company

determines that it is impossible to or not advisable to make further contributions as provided in the Plan, the Board of Directors may, without

liquidating the Trust Fund, adopt an appropriate resolution permanently discontinuing all further contributions to the Plan. A certified copy of such resolution shall be delivered to the Committee and the Trustee. Thereafter, the Committee and the Trustee shall continue to administer all provisions of the Plan which are necessary and remain in force, other than provisions relating to contributions by the Company.

11.05 Rights Upon Termination, Partial Termination and Discontinuance

of Contributions. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Plan, the

Vested Balance of the Company Contribution Account of each Participant shall become one hundred percent (100%) upon termination of the Plan, either as provided in Section 10.03 or by operation of law, upon a partial termination of the Plan or upon a discontinuance of contributions to the Plan by the Company, either as provided in Section 10.04 or by operation of law.

11.06 Deferral of Distributions. In the event of a complete or

partial termination of the Plan, the Committee or the Trustee may defer any distribution of benefit payments to Participants and Beneficiaries with respect to which such termination applies until after the following have occurred:

- (a) Receipt of a final determination from the Treasury Department or any court of competent jurisdiction regarding the effect of such termination on the qualified status of the Plan under Section 401(a) of the Internal Revenue Code.
- (b) Appropriate adjustments of the Trust Fund to reflect taxes, costs and expenses, if any, incident to such termination.

11-2

11.07 Merger, Consolidation or Transfer of Plan Assets. In the case

of any merger or consolidation of the Plan with any other plan, or in the case of the transfer of assets or liabilities of the Plan to any other plan, provision shall be made so that each Participant and Beneficiary would (if such other plan then terminated) receive a benefit immediately after the merger, consolidation or transfer which is equal to or greater than the benefit he would have been entitled to receive immediately before the merger, consolidation or transfer (if the Plan had then terminated).

11-3

ARTICLE XII

MISCELLANEOUS

12.01 Responsibility of Insurance Companies. No insurance company

issuing contracts upon the application of the Trustee or the Board of Directors shall be deemed to be a party to the Plan nor shall it be responsible for its validity. The issuing insurance company shall not be required to look into the terms of the Plan nor be responsible to see that any action of the Committee is authorized by its terms. No issuing insurance company shall be obligated to see to the distribution or further application of any monies paid by it pursuant to any direction of the Committee.

12.02 Limitation of Fiduciary Responsibility and Liability. The

duties of each fiduciary named in this Plan shall be limited to those duties specifically set forth herein. No officer, director or employee of the Company who is not designated as a fiduciary shall have any discretionary authority or control respecting the management of the Plan or any discretionary authority or control respecting the management or disposition of the assets of the Plan. Except as otherwise provided by law, no fiduciary shall be responsible for the performance of duties not assigned to him as provided herein or for the acts or omissions of any other fiduciary. Liability for acts and omissions which occurred prior to January 1, 1998, shall be controlled by the terms of the Plan as it existed prior to that date.

12.03 Numbers and Genders. All words used herein in the singular

number shall extend to and include the plural. All words used in the plural number shall extend to and include the singular. All words used in any gender shall extend to and include all genders.

12.04 Headings. Headings at the beginning of the Sections hereof are

for convenience of reference, shall not be considered a part of the text of the Plan, and shall not influence its construction.

12.05 Severability. In case any provision of this said Plan shall be

held illegal or invalid for any reason, said illegality or invalidity shall not affect the remaining parts of this Plan which shall then be construed and enforced as if such illegal or invalid provision had never been inserted herein.

12-1

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Applied Power Inc. has caused these presents to be executed by its officers thereunto duly authorized, as of the _____ day of _____, 199___.

APPLIED POWER INC.

By_____ President

Attest:

12-2